MONTAGUE SELECTBOARD MEETING VIA ZOOM Monday March 27, 2023 AGENDA Join Zoom Meeting https://us02web.zoom.us/j/85287480277

1111ps.//usuzweb.z00111.us/j/05201400211

Meeting ID: 85287480277 Dial into meeting: +1 646 558 8656

Topics may start earlier than specified, unless there is a hearing scheduled

Meeting Being Taped

Votes May Be Taken

- **1. 6:30 PM** Selectboard Chair opens the meeting, including announcing that the meeting is being recorded and roll call taken
- 2. 6:30 Approve Selectboard Minutes from March 13 and 20, 2023
- 3. 6:31 Public Comment Period: Individuals will be limited to two (2) minutes each and the Selectboard will strictly adhere to time allotted for public comment
- 4. 6:35 Liquor License Hearing
 - Shea Theater, Christopher Belmonte as manager has applied for a transfer of the All Alcoholic Beverages Liquor License (Restaurant) from Hubie's Tavern, Inc. Dba Hubie's Tavern and Restaurant. The premise is located at 71 Avenue A, Turners Falls MA. This request represents: <u>change of manager</u>: from Joshua N. Goldman to Christopher Belmonte; <u>change of location</u>: from 66 Avenue A to 71 Avenue A, Turners Falls, MA; <u>change of license type</u>: (from Restaurant to General On-Premises) and <u>change of category</u>: (from Wine & Malt to All Alcohol)
- 5. 6:45 Personnel Board
 - Appoint Annie Levine as Great Falls Farmers Market Manager.
 - Sign Integrated FY23-25 Collective Bargaining Agreements with the New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc. Patrol & Detectives Local 183 and Sergeants Local 184
 - Confirm Selectboard Intent Relative to Hiring Process for Town Clerk
- 6. 7:00 Brian McHugh, Director, FC Regional Housing & Redevelopment Authority
 - Review of Proposed Change Orders for the FY21 CDBG Avenue A Streetscape Project

7. 7:20 May 6, 2023 Annual Town Meeting

- Confirm Meeting Time and Location
- Review Draft Warrant and Motions
- Make Any Further Recommendations on Warrant Articles and Sources

Montague Selectboard Meeting March 27, 2023 Page 2

- 8. 7:35 Town Administrator Business
 - Submission of Legislative Earmark Request of \$95,000 on behalf of the Montague Center Water District State for Electrical and Pump Upgrades
 - Consider license agreement with FirstLight MA Hydro, LLC for Placement of Combined Sewer Overflow Notification Signage
 - Speaking Appearance at MA Rural Wastewater Associate Conference: Infrastructure Assessment & Rehabilitation
 - Request to participate in bids and contracts for FY2024 with FRCOG for #2 Heating Oil, Gasoline, Diesel
 - Topics not anticipated within the 48 hour posting

<u>OTHER</u>

Next Meeting: Selectboard, Monday, April 3, 2023 at 6:30 PM, Hybrid Meeting

Please publish the following as a legal notice on Thursday, March 16, 2023.

PUBLIC HEARING

In accordance with the provisions of Chapter 138, General Laws, as amended, the Inhabitants of the Town of Montague are hereby notified that the Shea Theater Arts Center, Christopher Belmonte as manager, has applied for a transfer of the On Premise, Section 12, Annual All Alcohol Liquor License from Hubie's Tavern, Inc. D/B/A Hubie's Tavern and Restaurant. This transfer request represents: change of manager: from Joshua N. Goldman to Christopher Belmonte; change of location: from 66 Avenue A to 71 Avenue A, Turners Falls, MA; change of license type: (from Restaurant to General On-Premises) and change of category: (from Wine & Malt to All Alcohol). The licensed premises (Shea Theater Arts Center) is located at 71 Avenue A, Turners Falls, MA and consists of approximately 8,775 square feet (total building) with 3,869 square feet on first floor and 908 square feet in basement area. One front entrance and 5 emergency exits. Alcohol to be stored in a locked refrigeration unit and/or a locked cabinet in the bar area.

Date and place of hearing: Monday, March 27, 2023 at 6:35 P.M. via ZOOM see agenda link: https://www.montague-ma.gov/d/8943/Selectboard-Meeting

Montague License Commissioners

			Alcoho	lic Bever	wealth of Ma rages Control ITHORITY C	l Commiss	ion		For Reconsideration
				MONTAG	UE				
TRANSACTION TYP	E (Please ch	eck all rel	evant transaction	<u>is):</u>	City /Town			P	ABCC License Number
The license appl	icant pet			thorities 1	to approve the	following	transacti	ions:	
New License			ge of Location Change of Class (i.e. Annual / Seasonal)				nge Corporate Structure (i.e. Corp / LLC)		
			of Licensed Premises X Change of License Type (i.e. club / restaurant)			ge of Collateral (i.e. License/Stock)			
		ge Corporate Name		Change of Catego				agement/Operating Agreement	
Change of Offi Directors/LLC			ge of Ownership Int Members/ LLP Partr ees)	ners,	lssuance/Transfer Other	of Stock/New S	itockholder		nge of Hours nge of DBA
APPLICANT INFORM	ATION								
Name of Licensee	Shea Thea	ter Arts Ce	enter			DBA			
Street Address	71 Avenue	A, Turner	s Falls, MA						Zip Code 01376
Manager	Christophe	er Belmont	te				999 Servin 2		nted under Yes 🗌 No 🔀
§12 General On-	Premises		Annual	All Alc	oholic Beverage	25			Yes, Chapter
Type Class Category (i.e. restaurant, package store) (Annual or Seasonal) (i.e. Wines and Malts / All Alcohol)			he Acts of (year)						
Approx. 8,775 sq emergency exits.	feet (total Alcohol to	building o be store	with 3,869 on tl ed in a locked re	he first floo frigeratior	or and 908 sq fe n unit and/or loo	eet in the bas cked in the b	sement a Par area	rea. One f	front entrance and 5
LOCAL LICENSING A	UTHORITY	NFORMA	TION	paranet and a second					
Application filed wit	h the LLA:	Da	ate	02/07/	2023	Time	9	:00 AM	
	Yes 🗙 N	o 🔲 Da	ate Published	03/16/2	2023	Publication	M	lontague l	Reporter
Abutters Notified:	Yes 🗙 N	o 🔲 Da	ate of Notice	3/16/20	23				
Date APPRO	/ED by LLA		03/27/2028		Decision	of the LLA	Approve	s this Appli	cation
Additional remarks of (E.g. Days and hours		IS					1		
For Transfers ONLY:								.	
Seller License Numb		0003-RS-0	736 Se	ller Name:	Hubie's Taver	n, Inc. dba H	lubie's Ta	vern and	Restaurant
The Local Licensing Au	thorities By:							Alcoholic	Beverages Control Commission Ralph Sacramone Executive Director

Town of Montague Personnel Status Change Notice **New Hires**

				Employee #	2068		
Board Authorizing	Appointment: _	Selectboard	M	eeting Date: <u>3/27</u>	//23		
Authorized Signatu	re:						
Board Authorizing	Board Authorizing Wages:Selectboard Meeting Date: 3/27/23						
Authorized Signatu	re:						
General Informati	on:						
Full name of emplo Title: <u>Great Falls</u>				: <u>Selectboard</u> ate of hire: <u>03/02/</u>	/2023		
NT TT							
Permanent: X	YN If tem	porary, estimat		service:			
Hours per Week:	Union: <u>N/A</u>	- Stipend					
Wages:							
Union: <u>N/A</u>							
Wages: Grade	Step	Wage Rate:	\$4,000.00	(annual/ hour	<u>ly)</u>		
Notes:							
Copies to: Employee Treasurer Town Clerk Revised 9-25-18		_ Department _ Accountant		Board of Sele Retirement B			

Name: LEVINE, ANNIE

MONTAGUE APPOINTED OFFICIAL

NAME:	Annie Levine			
DATE:	3/27/2023			
COMMITTEE:	Great Falls Farmers Market Manager			
TERM:	1 year, 3 months			
TERM EXPIRATION:		6/30/2024		
SELECTMEN, TOWN	OF MONTAGUE	TERM STARTS: 03/02/23		
		_		
		<u>.</u>		
		_		
Annie Levine	personally	appeared and made oath that		
he/she would faithfully	and impartially perform his/her			
Great Falls Farmers I	Market Manager	_according to the foregoing		
appointment.				
Received	and entered	in the records of the		
Town of Montague.		in the records of the		
-				
		MONTAGUE TOWN CLERK		
This is to acknowledge of the General Laws, tl	e that I have received a copy of he Open Meeting law.	Chapter 30A, Sections 18 - 25,		
		APPOINTED OFFICIAL		
***If you choose to resi notify the <u>Town Clerk</u> ii	gn from your appointed positior n writing before such action take	n during your term, you must es effect.		

AGREEMENT

BY AND BETWEEN

THE TOWN OF MONTAGUE

AND

THE NEW ENGLAND POLICE BENEVOLENT ASSOCIATION, INC., LOCAL 183

ON BEHALF OF

THE POLICE OFFICERS IN THE MONTAGUE POLICE DEPARTMENT Patrol and Detectives

JULY 1, 2022 – JUNE 30, 2025

Final Agreement for Signature

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Article</u>	<u>Subject</u>	Page
	TOWN AND UNION RELATIONSHIP	
1	Scope of Agreement	1
2	Recognition	3
3	Union Recognition	4
4	Management Rights Clause	4
5	Dues Deduction	6
6	No Strike, No Lockout	7
7	Union Conference Leave	7
8	Bulletin Boards	7
	PROTECTION OF EMPLOYEES	
9	Adjustment of Grievances	
10	Seniority	
11	Reduction in Force Procedure	
12	Probationary Period	
13	Just Cause	
	HOURS AND OVERTIME	
14	Hours of Work	14
15	Call-Back Time	14
16	Compensatory Time	
17	Outside Details	
18	Shift Assignment	16
10	PAY AND BENEFITS	10
19	Longevity Pay	
20	Uniform Allowance	
21	Vacations	
22	Holidays/Bereavement Leave	

23	Personal Leave	20
24	Court Appearances	21
25	Sick Leave/Parental Leave	21
26	Insurance	23
27	Incentive Pay	24
28	Injury Leave	25
29	Leave Without Pay	25
30	Pyramiding of Pay	25

MISCELLANEOUS

31	Miscellaneous	
32	Substance Abuse	27
33	School Resource Officer	31
34	Duration	31
APPEND	IX A: Compensation	

THE TOWN OF MONTAGUE, MASSACHUSETTS

AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT, made and entered into at Montague, Massachusetts, by and between the Town of Montague, "the Town" or "the Employer," and the New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc., Local 183, located in Chelmsford, Massachusetts, hereinafter designated and referred to as "the Union," which is an employee organization acting as the agent of the Employees in the bargaining unit, hereinafter designated and referred to as "the Employees."

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, in the manner and to the extent provided in this Agreement, the Town, the Union and the Employees desire to enter into an agreement relating to wages, hours and other conditions of employment.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual agreements herein contained and the performance by each of the Parties of the terms and provisions of this Agreement, all as hereinafter set forth, the Town, the Union and the Employees hereby mutually and jointly agree as follows:

<u>ARTICLE 1</u> SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

SECTION 1:

It is acknowledged and agreed that during the course of the negotiations preceding the execution of this Agreement, all matters and issues of interest to the Union, to the Employees and to the Town, pertaining to salaries, wages, hours and conditions of employment have been fully considered and negotiated, that each Party was afforded a full opportunity to present and discuss proposals pertaining to salaries, wages, hours and conditions of employment and that the understandings and agreements concluded among the Parties during said negotiations are fully stated in this Agreement.

SECTION 2:

The Union, the Employees and the Town agree that during the term of this Agreement, all matters and issues pertaining to salaries, wages, hours and conditions of employment are and shall be governed exclusively by and limited to the provisions of this Agreement. Neither the Union nor the Town shall be obligated to negotiate with the other during the term of this Agreement with respect to any matter or issue pertaining to salaries, wages, hours or conditions of employment, whether or not specifically included in this Agreement or discussed during the negotiations preceding the execution of this Agreement; provided, however, that nothing in this Article shall in any way limit or restrict the rights and duties prescribed in the Grievance Procedure.

SECTION 3:

Except as otherwise specifically provided, the provisions of this Agreement shall apply only to the Employees who are in the current employ of the Department on and after the execution of this Agreement.

SECTION 4:

No addition to, alteration, modification or waiver of any term, provision, condition or restriction in this Agreement shall be valid, binding or of any force or effect unless made in writing and executed by the Town and by the Union.

SECTION 5:

By mutual agreement, in writing, between the Employer and the Union, any of the time limitations provided in this Agreement may be extended and each of the Parties to this Agreement agrees not to unreasonably withhold assent to the request by the other Party for a reasonable extension of said time limitations.

SECTION 6:

The failure by the Town, the Department or the Union in one or more instances to observe or enforce any provisions of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of said provision.

ARTICLE 2

RECOGNITION

SECTION 1:

Recognizing that the establishment and maintenance of the highest possible performance and service standards are essential to the community and the national interest, and that the legitimate and mutual interests of the Employees and the residents of the Town of Montague are directly related to the quality and efficiency of the facilities operated and the services provided by the Town, it is the intent and purpose of this Agreement to provide orderly collective bargaining relations among the Town, the Union and the Employees; to provide procedure in the manner and to the extent provided in this Agreement for the prompt and peaceful adjustment of disputes or differences which might arise from time to time; to provide for the performance of work by the Employees in a conscientious and skillful manner which will further efficiency and economy of operation and quality of performance and to assure the continuity of operations, facilities and services under the jurisdiction of the Town.

SECTION 2:

Each of the Parties to this Agreement agrees that it is the duty of the Town, the Union and the Employees to cooperate fully, faithfully, individually and collectively in the observance of the provisions of this Agreement. In recognition of the principle of a fair day's work for a fair day's pay, and for the purpose of improving efficiency in the administration of the facilities operated and the services provided by the Town, each Employee pledges that he will cooperate with the Town in conserving materials, tools, equipment and other property, aiding and encouraging reliable attendance, and in complying with the policies, procedures, regulations and standards described by the Town.

SECTION 3:

The Police Department and the Chief of Police of the Town of Montague will be designated and referred to as "the Department" and "the Chief" respectively. Local Union No. 183 of the New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc. will be designated and referred to as "Local 183" or "the Union."

ARTICLE 3

UNION RECOGNITION

SECTION 1:

Subject to the terms and provisions hereinafter provided, and in accordance with the provisions of Chapter 150E of the General Laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, the Town during the term of and to the extent provided in this Agreement, recognizes the Union as the exclusive collective bargaining representative with respect to wages, hours and conditions of employment in the bargaining unit consisting of full-time police patrol officers, excluding the Police Chief, sergeants and all commissioned officers, managerial, confidential and all other Employees of the Town of Montague.

SECTION 2:

Recognizing that the principal duties, functions and responsibilities of the members of the Department are to provide for the safety of the residents of the Town, and that the adequate and continuous performance of these duties, functions and responsibilities is indispensable to the public safety and welfare, it is agreed that nothing in this Article 3 or in this Agreement shall, in any way, limit or restrict the right of the Ranking Officers or the Special Police, to perform the work usually performed by the Patrol Officers or Ranking Officers, or the right of the Selectboard or the Chief to order the Ranking Officers or the Special Police to perform said work unless specifically modified by another Article of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 4 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS CLAUSE

Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the Town in the exercise of its function of management and in the direction and supervision of the Town's business. This includes, but is not limited to, the right to: add or eliminate departments; require and assign overtime; increase or decrease the number of jobs; change process; assign work and work to be performed; schedule shifts and hours to work and lunch or break periods; hire; suspend; demote, discipline or discharge; transfer or promote; lay off because of lack of work or other legitimate reasons; establish rules, regulations, job descriptions, policies and procedures; conduct orderly operations; establish new jobs; abolish and change existing jobs; determine where, when, how and by whom work will be done; determine standards of proficiency in police skills and physical fitness standards; except where any such rights are specifically modified or abridged by terms of this Agreement. Unless an express, specific provision of this Agreement clearly provides otherwise, the Town, acting through its Selectboard and Police Chief or other appropriate officials as may be authorized to act on their behalf, retains all the rights and prerogatives it had prior to the signing of this Agreement either by law, custom, practice, usage or precedent to manage and control the Police Department.

By way of example, but not limitation, management retains the following rights:

- to determine the mission, budget and policy of the Department;
- to determine the organization of the Department, the number of Employees, the work functions and the technology of performing them;
- to determine the numbers, types and grades of positions or Employees assigned to an organizational unit, work project, or to any location, task, vehicle, building, station or facility;
- to determine the methods, means and personnel by which the Department's operations are to be carried out;
- to manage and direct Employees of the Department;
- to maintain and improve orderly procedures and the efficiency of operations;
- to hire, promote and assign Employees;
- to transfer, temporarily reassign or detail Employees to other shifts or other duties;
- to determine the equipment to be used and the uniforms to be worn in the performance of duty;
- to determine the policies affecting the hiring, promotion and retention of Employees;
- to establish qualifications for ability to perform work in classes and/or ratings, including physical, intellectual and mental health qualifications;
- to lay off Employees in the event of lack of work or funds or under conditions where management believes that continuation of such work would be less efficient, less productive or less economical;
- to establish or modify work schedules and shift schedules and the number and selection of Employees to be assigned;
- to take whatever actions may be necessary to carry out its responsibilities in situations of emergency;

- to enforce existing rules and regulations for the governance of the Department and to add to or modify such regulations as it deems appropriate;
- to suspend, demote, discharge or take other disciplinary action against Employees;

Management also reserves the right to decide whether, when and how to exercise its prerogatives, whether or not enumerated in the Agreement. Accordingly, the failure to exercise any right shall not be deemed a waiver.

The Parties agree that each side had a full opportunity during the course of negotiations to bargain over any and all mandatory bargaining subjects, whether or not included in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 5 DUES DEDUCTION

The Employer agrees to deduct the monthly membership dues in such amounts as determined by the Union from wages of each Employee who is a member of the Union and who has executed and submitted to the Employer an authorization form for such deduction.

The Employer shall deduct such amounts in weekly deductions and shall remit on a monthly basis to the Comptroller-Treasurer, New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc., 7 Technology Drive, Suite 102, Chelmsford, Massachusetts 01863.

It is specifically understood and agreed that the Town of Montague, its officers and agents shall be saved harmless for such deductions under those circumstances as provided by the General Laws of the Commonwealth, Chapter 180, Section 17G.

<u>ARTICLE 6</u> <u>NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT</u>

During the term of this Agreement, the Parties hereto agree that there shall be no strikes of any kind whatsoever, work stoppages, slow-downs, withholding of services or interference or interruption with the operations of the Department by any Employees or the Union; and there shall be no lock-outs by the Employer.

Nor shall there be any strike or interruption of work during the term of this Agreement because of any disputes between any other persons (or other employers or unions) who are not signatory parties to this Agreement.

Employees who violate this provision shall be subject to disciplinary action, including discharge, and claim by either Party against the other for a violation of this Article shall be subject to arbitration as provided for in Article 9 of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 7 UNION CONFERENCE LEAVE

The Department will allow two delegates to attend the NEPBA meeting, which shall occur once every four (4) years, for a period of three (3) consecutive days. The Employee will be protected against any loss of earnings if any of the meeting days coincide with the Employee's regular work schedule.

ARTICLE 8 BULLETIN BOARDS

The Employer shall provide a bulletin board at a location to be designated by the Employer, on its premises, for the purpose of posting official union notices only. Said notices shall not be of a controversial or political nature, nor contravene the Grievance Procedure or other provisions of this Agreement, and shall be submitted to the Employer's designated representative before posting.

<u>ARTICLE 9</u> ADJUSTMENT OF GRIEVANCES

SECTION 1:

The Town, the Union and the Employees agree that in the manner and to the extent provided in this Article, the exclusive method for the adjustment, processing and settlement of a grievance as defined in this Article is and shall be in accordance with the grievance and arbitration procedures prescribed in this Article. A grievance is defined as a claim or a dispute between the Town and either an Employee or the Union, pertaining to the application of or compliance with the express provisions of this Agreement. The Town, the Union and the Employees agree to observe and follow the procedure prescribed in this Article and, subject to the provisions herein, to be bound by any decision which shall be made in accordance with said procedure.

SECTION 2:

The grievance shall be in writing and signed by the aggrieved Employee on a form furnished by the Department and delivered to the Chief. The written grievance shall state the available facts concerning the alleged dispute, the provisions of this Agreement allegedly violated and the relief desired by the aggrieved Employee.

A grievance which is not presented to the Chief as provided in this Paragraph within five (5) days, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and the legal holidays named in Article 22, after the occurrence or the knowledge of the alleged cause of the grievance shall be deemed to have been waived.

SECTION 3:

Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement, a grievance as defined herein and otherwise subject to this Agreement, shall be processed in accordance with the following Grievance Procedure:

<u>STEP ONE</u>: Within five (5) days, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and the legal holidays named in Article 22, after the filing of the written grievance, a meeting will be held between the aggrieved Employee and the Chief, at which, at the request of the aggrieved Employee, one (1) representative of the Union may be present. In the event of the absence of or disability of the Chief, the person designated by him shall act in his behalf. Within five (5) days, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and the legal holidays, after the conclusion of the discussion between the Chief and the aggrieved Employee, the Chief or his designated representative, as the case may be, shall advise the aggrieved Employee, in writing, of the decision of the Chief concerning the grievance,

bearing in mind that the best interests of the Department and of the public safety must be protected.

<u>STEP TWO</u>: If the decision of the Chief does not resolve the grievance, or if the Chief does not answer in the five (5) day period, the grievance may, within an additional five (5) day period be presented to the Selectboard by notifying the Executive Assistant in writing. Within five (5) days of receipt of such notice, the Board will meet with the Grievant and the Union representative(s) and within five (5) days of the close of the meeting, the Board shall issue its decision on the grievance, in writing.

By mutual agreement, in writing, between the Employer and the Union, two (2) or more separate current grievances otherwise subject to this Agreement which involve the same matter or question and which affect a group or class of Employees, may be consolidated and processed as a single grievance; provided, however, that such procedure shall be subject to all the provisions of this Article. The Town or Department may institute a grievance by a notice, in writing, to the Union. Within five (5) days after mailing of said notice, the grievance shall be discussed by the Chief or his designated representative and a representative of the Union. If, within five (5) working days after said discussion, the grievance is not settled to the satisfaction of the Chief, the grievance may be submitted to arbitration by the Town or the Department in the manner provided herein.

SECTION 4:

A grievance, which is not settled after the completion of the Grievance Procedure prescribed herein, may be submitted to arbitration in accordance with the following procedure:

- (a) The request for arbitration may be made by the Union or by the Department, by notification in writing to the other Party, within five (5) working days after the date of final determination under the Grievance Procedure, as provided in Section 3, above.
- (b) Within ten (10) working days after such notification, the Party requesting arbitration shall execute and mail a written request to the American Arbitration Association, One Center Plaza, Suite 300, Boston, Massachusetts 02108, for the appointment of a panel of arbitrators and a copy of said request shall be simultaneously mailed to the other Party, unless during the said

ten (10) day period, the Department and the Union mutually agree upon an arbitrator.

- (c) The request for an arbitration shall state the provision of this Agreement allegedly violated and shall state the remedy or the relief sought by the Party requesting arbitration.
- (d) Within twelve (12) working days after the mailing by the American Arbitration Association (AAA) of a panel of suggested arbitrators, the representatives of the Department and of the Union shall select an arbitrator in accordance with AAA's Labor Arbitration Rules.
- The authority of the arbitrator shall be limited to the terms and (e) provisions of this Agreement and to the questions which are submitted; provided, however, that the arbitrator shall not have any authority to establish salaries or wage rates or conditions of employment; or add to, subtract from, modify or otherwise change the terms or provisions of this Agreement. The arbitrator shall not be empowered and shall have not jurisdiction to infringe upon or to limit the managerial functions, rights and responsibilities of the Chief or of the Town, or to base his Award on any alleged practices or oral understandings which are not incorporated in writing in this Agreement. The arbitrator may not award back pay or any other form of compensation for any period beginning earlier than ten (10) days prior to the filing of the written grievances as provided in Step Two, herein. The arbitrator shall not be empowered and shall have not jurisdiction to substitute his judgment or discretion for the judgment or discretion of the Department or of the Chief, in any case where the judgment or discretion is retained by or given to the Town, the Department or the Chief, under a provision of the Law. Subject to the provisions of this Article, the arbitrator shall have the authority to award compensatory damages.
- (f) The arbitrator shall mail a written decision simultaneously to the Department and to the Union within fifteen (15) days after the final submission. Subject to the provisions of Section 4(e) of this Article, the decision by the Arbitrator shall be final and

conclusively binding upon the Department, the Union and the aggrieved Employee or Employees.

(g) The expense of the arbitration and the expenses directly related to the arbitration hearing shall be shared equally by the Town and by the Union except for witness and transcription costs.

SECTION 5:

By mutual agreement, in writing, between the Department and the Union, a grievance, otherwise subject to the Grievance Procedure and otherwise subject to this Agreement, may be directly submitted to arbitration as provided herein. The Parties need not arbitrate and will not be bound by any arbitration award involving a matter also subject to potential Civil Rights, Civil Service, Retirement Board or Massachusetts Labor Relations Commission litigation, unless the Party is first satisfied that such other procedures and avenues of litigation have been effectively waived by the affected Employees and by the other Party on a form agreeable to the Parties.

SECTION 6:

Except where an extension of time has been sought and obtained, the time limits herein are considered as maximum. If either of the Parties fails to or does not comply with the time limitations provided in Section 2 of this Article, then the grievance moves to the next Step.

SECTION 7:

The breach of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall, at the option of the Department, terminate the obligation of the Department to process a grievance or to arbitrate a dispute underlying the breach while the breach continues; provided, however, that the fact of the occurrences of said breach shall be subject to arbitration as provided in Section 4 of this Article.

ARTICLE 10 SENIORITY

Seniority for Civil Service issues will be calculated in accord with Chapter 31 of the General Laws. Seniority for the purpose of contractual benefits, for example shift bids, overtime opportunities and choice of vacation, will be calculated from the last date of hire, except as otherwise expressly stated in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 11 REDUCTION IN FORCE PROCEDURE

Layoff and recall of Employees as a result of a reduction in force shall be in accordance with Civil Service Rules and Regulations unless otherwise lawfully modified by this Agreement.

ARTICLE 12 PROBATIONARY PERIOD

SECTION 1:

Service as a police officer in Montague before attending the Academy shall be counted toward the officer's 1-year probation period in accordance with G.L. c. 31, §61. During this probationary period, the Employer may discharge and terminate employment in its sole judgment, without recourse by said Employee or the Union; and the Employer's action shall not be subject to the Grievance Procedure or arbitration provisions of this Agreement.

SECTION 2:

During the probationary period, the Employee will not acquire any seniority but will be entitled to receive pay for any of the holidays, vacations and/or other benefits set forth in this Agreement that fall within probationary period, unless modified by another Article of this Agreement. Probationary Employees will not be promoted unless there is no other non-probationary Employee applicant.

SECTION 3:

Officers who enter the Academy following appointment without active service as an appointed regular patrol officer shall be compensated at Step 1 of the wage scale set forth in Appendix A.

SECTION 4:

An officer employed prior to attending the Academy shall be paid at the probationary rate, and such time shall count toward seniority and Step movement; this allows an officer with more than six (6) months' pre-Academy service and a total of twelve (12) months' service to be paid at Step 1 even though he/she remains in probationary status. Academy time does not count toward seniority and Step movement.

SECTION 5:

In consideration of the Town investment for an Employee's Academy training, an Employee shall reimburse the Town for part of the investment if he/she leaves Town employment to accept another police-related position in Massachusetts, or within fifty (50) miles of the Town border, as follows: \$9,000 for resignation immediately after Academy completion, such amount decreasing at the rate of \$250 per each month served in the Town.

SECTION 6:

An officer who transfers into the unit will be paid at a Step which, by mutual agreement of the Town and the Union, properly reflects his/her total years of comparable service as a full-time police officer.

ARTICLE 13 JUST CAUSE

The Employer will not discipline any Employee without just cause, nor will the Employer discriminate against any Employee with respect to promotion or assignment because of race, creed, color, sex, union membership, handicap, age or sexual orientation as protected under state and federal statutes. Any arbitrator or state agency with duly established jurisdiction under this Agreement that finds an officer has been demoted, suspended or discharged without just cause shall have the authority to reverse or modify any penalty and make the officer whole.

ARTICLE 14 HOURS OF WORK

SECTION 1:

Except those employees assigned to an administrative schedule (5 and 2), the weekly work schedule for each Employee will be based on a four-and-two (4-and-2) scheduling technique. It is expressly understood that, except for employees assigned to an administrative schedule, the weekly compensation received by the Employees under this Agreement will be based on a weekly average of the Employees' base yearly salary. Employees assigned to an administrative schedule shall be compensated for 40 hours per week. Each Employee's weekly schedule will be determined by the Chief of Police.

SECTION 2:

All work performed in excess of eight (8) hours in a given day, when approved by the Chief of Police or his designee, will be compensated for at one and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times the Employee's hourly rate.

SECTION 3:

All work performed beyond an Employee's regularly assigned work week will be paid at one and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times the Employee's hourly rate.

SECTION 5:

For the purpose of compliance with the Fair Labor Standards Act, the Department will be on a 28-day payroll period. This provision shall not affect the other overtime provisions in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 15 CALL-BACK TIME

The Town agrees to maintain the current Departmental policy of guaranteeing a minimum of three (3) hours' pay at one and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times the Employee's regular hourly rate for all call-back assignments.

ARTICLE 16 COMPENSATORY TIME

By mutual agreement between the Town and an Employee, an Employee who has worked overtime may be granted compensatory time off in lieu of pay for the overtime. The time granted shall be calculated at the rate of one and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ hours for each overtime hour worked.

An Employee can bank no more than two hundred (200) hours of compensatory time. Upon separation from employment, regardless of the reason, all banked compensatory time will be paid off to the Employee, or the estate in case of death, at the hourly rate in effect for the Employee at the time of the separation or death.

The Employee may access his/her banked compensatory time for use under the same conditions as are in effect for personal leave, provided that the use does not cause overtime cost to the Town, nor create a shortage of officers that would create an emergency situation for the Town or a serious safety issue for the remaining officers.

ARTICLE 17 OUTSIDE DETAILS

Outside detail pay will be the top sergeant's overtime rate plus Two Dollars (\$2.00), rounded to the nearest dollar. Time and one-half of the outside detail rate shall be paid for time worked beyond eight (8) hours and also for weekends and holidays. There shall be a four (4) hour minimum for all details, and an officer held over the scheduled detail hours shall be paid a minimum of four additional (4) hours. If a detail is requested by a vendor with less than four (4) hours' notice, any work performed shall be paid at time and one-half the regular detail rate. Details canceled within three (3) hours of the scheduled reporting time will result in the assigned officer receiving four (4) hours of detail pay."

<u>School Functions and Town DPW Jobs</u>: Employees will receive their overtime rate with a three (3) hour minimum for school functions and street work where DPW Employees are performing the work. Thirty Dollars (\$30.00) per hour with a three (3) hour minimum will be paid to reserve officers and officers not in this bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 18 SHIFT ASSIGNMENT

The Parties to this Agreement recognize that the principal factor in shift assignments is the efficiency of the Police Department. The Chief of Police, in making such shift assignments, will give consideration to an Employee's particular abilities and qualifications, physical condition and length of service. Requests for change in shift assignment will be processed annually and be effective each January 2; provided, however, that the Chief of Police remains the final authority, solely in his discretion as to the exercise of the above in making any and all shift assignments, with the understanding the Chief's assignments, if thought to be arbitrary or capricious, are subject to challenge through the Grievance Procedure.

The Parties further agree that the provisions of this Article will also be applied to the filling of permanent vacancies and promotional positions.

ARTICLE 19 LONGEVITY PAY

The following amounts will be payable on the Employee's anniversary date of employment, except that an Employee appointed as a full-time police officer after June 30, 1993 shall not be eligible for this benefit if he/she elects to receive incentive pay under Article 27 of the Agreement; and officers hired after July 1, 2004 shall not be eligible for this benefit:

(1)	Two Years	\$300.00
(2)	Five Years	\$400.00
(3)	Ten Years	\$500.00
(4)	Fifteen Years	\$600.00
(5)	Twenty Years	\$700.00
(6)	Twenty-five Years	\$800.00
(7)	Thirty Years	\$900.00

Upon retirement, an eligible Employee will receive a payment pro-rated from his/her anniversary date of employment.

ARTICLE 20 UNIFORM ALLOWANCE

The Employer will during the life of this Agreement maintain a uniform allowance policy for the purchase or maintenance of police uniforms or approved court attire. The amount of money available to each Employee will be subject to the following limit:

Eleven Hundred Dollars (\$1,100.00)

All uniforms purchased will comply with standards established by the Chief of Police, which shall be listed and made available to the officers annually. It is expressly understood that all clothing and/or equipment (including cell phones) purchased with Town funds are and will remain the property of the Town of Montague. The uniform allowance will be increased to cover additional costs caused by any change by the Town in the standard uniform.

Up to twenty-five percent (25%) of the annual uniform allowance may be used toward membership fees in an approved health club membership and/or shooting range fees.

Once an officer has given notice of resignation or retirement, he/she will no longer be eligible for the benefits under this Article.

ARTICLE 21 VACATIONS

SECTION 1:

Vacation leave is earned by each officer at the following rates for each period of continuous active paid service:

During the officer's	One (1) day per each ten (10) weeks,
1 st year, including Academy:	up to a maximum of five (5) days.
During the officer's	On each anniversary date, the officer
2 nd through 4 th years:	is credited with two (2) weeks of
	vacation he/she will earn during the
	following twelve (12) months.
During the officer's	Three (2) weeks predited
5 th through 9 th years	Three (3) weeks credited.
During the officer's	Four (4) weeks credited.

10 th through 14 th years:	
During the officer's 15 th year and each year thereafter:	Five (5) weeks credited.

Vacation shall not accrue after the fourth (4th) week that an officer is on unpaid leave or I.O.D. leave. Any adjustment of leave shall be made at the next anniversary date, or the date of termination, if earlier.

SECTION 2:

Compensation for annual vacation will be granted to Employees who separate their employment with the Town; said compensation to be determined according to accumulated time. Vacation leave taken but not yet earned by an officer who retires, resigns or is otherwise terminated shall be deducted as an offset from any monies then owed to the officer.

SECTION 3:

For the purpose of this Article, a week is expressly understood to consist of five (5) scheduled work days.

SECTION 4:

Vacations will be scheduled by the Chief of Police, and may be taken only at a time approved by the Chief. All vacation time must be taken within twelve (12) months of its being credited or such additional time that remains in the fiscal year in which the twelve (12) month period ends. Any accumulated time in excess of two (2) weeks not taken by that date shall be lost except that the Chief, for good reason, may approve a written request that excess vacation be carried over and used in the next fiscal year.

An officer will not be permitted to work any job on his vacation days or any regular scheduled days off between vacation days unless called in because of an emergency. Emergency can include calling in officers on vacation when no other officer, regular or special, is available to work.

SECTION 5:

Employees shall be allowed to receive compensation in lieu of vacation days in the following manner:

An Employee with less than 5 years of service	0 days
An Employee with 5 but less than 10 years of service	3 days
An Employee with more than 10 years of service	5 days

ARTICLE 22 HOLIDAYS/BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

<u>SECTION 1</u> – HOLIDAY LEAVE – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES:

(a) Holiday leave shall be granted with full pay for all full-time Employees for the following holidays:

New Year's Day	Independence Day
Martin Luther King Day	Labor Day
Washington's Birthday	Columbus Day
Patriot's Day	Veterans Day
Memorial Day	Thanksgiving Day
Christmas	Juneteenth

- (b) Employees assigned to a 4 and 2 schedule will receive eight (8) hours' pay at their straight-time rate in addition to their regular weekly pay for each holiday in Section (a), even though he/she performs no work on that holiday, provided he/she has worked the scheduled day preceding and the scheduled day following the holiday, unless he/she has been excused by the Chief of Police for a bona fide illness on either or both of these days, subject however to Paragraph (d) of this Article. Employees assigned to an administrative schedule (5 and 2) shall receive one day of paid leave on each of the holidays listed above.
- (c) Officers who actually work said holiday will get an additional eight (8) hours' pay at straight-time.
- (d) Holiday pay shall not be paid to an Employee who is on an unpaid leave of absence.
- (e) If an Employee scheduled or assigned to work on one (1) of the paid holidays fails to work on said holiday, unless excused for a bona fide illness supported by proof that the Employer may require, he/she shall forfeit holiday pay and be subject to disciplinary action.
- (f) If a holiday falls within an eligible Employee's vacation period, he/she shall be paid for the unworked holiday in addition to vacation pay, provided he/she works his/her last scheduled work day prior to the beginning of the vacation and his/her first scheduled work day after

his/her vacation period ends, unless excused by the Chief for illness or for other legitimate reason. Such absence must be documented by whatever proof the Employer may require.

(g) Holiday pay received under the provisions of this Article will be in addition to compensation due for any work actually performed on the holiday (see Item (c)).

<u>SECTION 2</u> – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES:

Full-time Employees shall, in the event of death in their immediate families, as defined herein, be granted up to a maximum of five (5) days with pay, due to absence from their regularly scheduled days of work, up to and including the day of the funeral, and also a subsequent day of interment if it should occur. For the purpose of this Section, "immediate family" means: spouse, child, parent, parent-in-law, brother, sister and grandparent. Employees claiming the foregoing shall provide reasonable written proof of death, and give any supporting proof that the Employer may request upon return from bereavement leave. In the event of the death of any other relative, the Employee shall be granted one (1) day of time off with pay to attend the funeral or other service.

ARTICLE 23 PERSONAL LEAVE

Each full-time Employee will be allowed up to four (4) days per year awarded on the officer's anniversary day, not to be deducted from sick leave and not to accumulate from year to year. Unused personal days are to be paid at the end of the year at Seventy-five Dollars (\$75) each. A new Employee shall accrue one (1) personal day for each four (4) months of non-Academy service. Said personal leave is to be taken in whole or in half-day increments and is subject to adequate prior request to the Chief to allow scheduling of substitute coverage and for the following reasons:

- (1) Court appearances.
- (2) Mortgage closings.
- (3) Medical appointments for spouse and children.
- (4) Children's graduations.
- (5) Children's weddings.
- (6) Other acceptable reason as determined by the Chief.

ARTICLE 24 COURT APPEARANCES

An Employee who, while off duty, is required by the Employer to appear as a witness for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts in a criminal proceeding in a District, Juvenile or Superior Court shall be paid for not less than four (4) hours at his/her time and one-half rate of pay if the appearance is not cancelled before the close of business for the District Attorney's Office on the day before the scheduled Court time.

ARTICLE 25 SICK LEAVE/PARENTAL LEAVE

SECTION 1:

Sick leave is earned by each officer at the following rates for each period of continuous active paid service:

During the officer's	One (1) day per each five (5) weeks,
1 st year, including Academy:	up to a maximum of ten (10) days.
On each anniversary date of hire:	The officer is credited with fifteen
	(15) days of sick leave he/she will
	earn during the following twelve
	(12) months.

Sick leave shall not accrue after the fourth week that an officer is on unpaid leave or I.O.D. leave. Any adjustment of sick leave shall be made at the next anniversary date, or the date of termination, if earlier. Sick leave taken but not yet earned by an officer who retires, resigns or is otherwise terminated may be deducted as an offset from any monies then owed to the officer.

SECTION 2:

Unused sick leave may accumulate to a maximum of 195 days, in addition to the current year's credit.

SECTION 3:

Sick leave is available for use as follows:

- (a) By an officer unable to work due to sickness or injury or by exposure to contagious disease, but not injury sustained in other employment;
- (b) Employees eligible for and entitled to at least three (3) days of sick leave may use said three (3) days' sick leave for required care of an immediate family member. A physician's verification may be required by the Chief of Police and additional days may be granted at the discretion of the Chief, and based on said verification;
- (c) Parental Leave as provided under Section 7 of this Article.

SECTION 4:

- (a) Sick leave records shall be maintained by the Department on a form provided for this purpose.
- (b) Each day's sick pay will be calculated based on an Employee's straighttime hourly rate of pay. Sick leave is to be taken in whole-day or half-day increments.
- (c) Notification of absence due to illness must be made as early as possible on the first (1^{st}) day of absence to the Chief of Police.

SECTION 5:

Should the Chief of Police, with the approval of the Selectboard, feel that it may be necessary, he may require, at the Town's expense, an examination by a physician of their choice, and the results of this examination may determine the continuation of paid sick leave.

SECTION 6:

Upon an Employee's retirement, the Town will buy back twenty-five percent (25%) of unused sick leave at the retiree's straight-time day rate. The amount of the buyback shall not exceed \$3,500.

<u>SECTION 7 – PARENTAL LEAVE</u>:

An eligible Employee who has completed at least three (3) months of employment is entitled to eight (8) weeks of parental leave as provided under the Massachusetts Parental Leave Act (M.G.L. Chapter 149, Section 105D) for the purpose of giving birth or for the placement of a child under the age of 18, or under the age of 23 if the child is mentally or physically disabled, for adoption with the Employee who is adopting or intending to adopt a child. Eligibility and administration of such leave is determined as provided under the law. The Employee shall give at least two (2) weeks' notice to the Employer of the anticipated date of departure and the Employee's intention to return, or provide notice as soon as practicable if the delay is for a reason(s) beyond the individual's control. The Employee shall be accorded full pay and benefits under the period of such leave to the extent he/she has available sick leave, vacation or personal leave to apply to the absence.

At the expiration of the parental leave, the Employee shall be restored to his/her previous position or similar position with the same status, pay and length of service credit as of the date of his/her leave. If during the period of the leave Employees in the same or similar position in the Department have been laid off through no fault of their own, the Employee on leave will be extended the same rights or benefits, if any, to Employees of equal length of service in the same or similar position in the Department.

Parental leave of up to twelve (12) weeks per year is available to all officers who qualify therefor under the Family and Medical Leave Act.

ARTICLE 26 INSURANCE

SECTION 1:

The Town of Montague maintains a contributory group insurance plan, which plan shall continue its coverage for eligible Employees covered by this Agreement, to the extent such plan is maintained by the Town of Montague. Hospital/Medical Insurance and Life Insurance Plans shall be offered to all full-time Employees of the Department in accordance with the plan in effect by the Town of Montague.

SECTION 2:

The Town shall establish and maintain an Insurance Advisory Committee pursuant to General Laws Chapter 32B, and may implement changes in the Hospital/Medical/Life insurance plans after complying with the provisions of the law for Committee consultation; provided, however, that the Union shall have the right to appoint a representative of its selection as a member of the Committee.

SECTION 3:

The Employee contribution toward health insurance premiums will be twenty percent (20%), with the remaining eighty percent (80%) to be paid by the Town.

ARTICLE 27 INCENTIVE PAY

SECTION 1:

The Town will pay an incentive pay to all full-time members who have successfully completed the Academy for earned college education credits according to the following schedules and requirements applicable only to base hourly rates. The provisions of this Article shall not apply to overtime, holidays, extra-duty coverage or any other compensation outside of the Employee's normal scheduled hours.

Courses to be taken to fulfill requirements for incentive pay must be presented for the Selectboard's approval in advance of undertaking same. Degrees must be obtained in the field of criminal justice, law enforcement or job-related field approved by the Selectboard.

To claim eligibility for this incentive pay benefit, the officer involved must submit proper transcripts from an accredited college in order to document the satisfactory completion of the course(s) involved and certification from the State Board of Education must be obtained.

Base salary increases for permanent full-time officer(s) who has commenced the program leading to a degree after September 1, 1976 is to be granted according to the following schedule:

- Ten percent (10%) for an Associate's Degree or sixty (60) points earned toward a Baccalaureate Degree.
- Twenty percent (20%) for a Baccalaureate Degree.
- Twenty-five percent (25%) for a Master's Degree or Law Degree.

It is further understood by the Parties that such percentage increase shall in total, including any previously earned increase, not exceeding fifteen percent (15%) for an Associate's Degree, twenty percent (20%) for a Baccalaureate Degree, thirty percent (30%) for a Master's Degree or Law Degree and that only one (1) Degree will be recognized for incentive pay purposes.

SECTION 2:

As an incentive for officers to maintain a high level of physical fitness, the Town will provide a bonus of Five-Hundred Dollars (\$500.00) to each Employee who passes a Town-designated physical fitness test in any year. The Town shall be the sole decision-maker as to the contents, grading and passing standards for the test.

The test shall be voluntary and no Employee shall be required to take the test nor disciplined for failure to take or pass the test. No grievance may be filed with respect to any test-related issue arising out of this section; provided, however, that it is understood that the actual taking of the test shall be considered to be in the line of duty for purposes of M.G.L. Chapter 41, Section 111F.

ARTICLE 28 INJURY LEAVE

The Town will comply with the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 41, Section 111F respecting officers injured on duty. An officer whose I.O.D. leave exceeds four (4) weeks in length will thereafter not continue to accrue leave or vacation benefits, but shall not lose any leave or vacation benefits accrued and unused up to that date. After the four (4) weeks, the officer shall not be entitled to shift differential pay and any uniform allowance shall be reduced pro-rata.

ARTICLE 29 LEAVE WITHOUT PAY

Leave without pay may be granted to Employees with extended illness, military leave in excess of two (2) weeks, and other legitimate reasons approved by the Chief of Police, subject to final approval by the Selectboard.

It is further understood that an Employee who is granted leave without pay under the provision of this Article will receive no other benefits and all time spent under such leave will not be counted toward the Employee's seniority or length of service as applied in other Articles of this Agreement.

Leaves under the provisions of this Agreement which are eligible for coverage under the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) shall run concurrent as both FMLA and contractual leave, and the more liberal provisions shall apply.

ARTICLE 30 PYRAMIDING OF PAY

No Employee shall be entitled to premium and overtime pay or the duplication of premium pay, or the payment of benefits for the same time worked.

ARTICLE 31 MISCELLANEOUS

SECTION 1:

Each Employee, whether actually working or on a leave of absence, shall keep the Department advised, on a form furnished by the Department, of his/her correct address and telephone number, if he/she has a telephone or has the use of a telephone. The mailing of a notice to the address furnished to the Department by an Employee, as provided in this Paragraph, shall be deemed to be compliance by the Department with any provision of this Agreement which requires notice to an Employee.

SECTION 2:

The Union and the Employees recognize (1) the necessity that the Employee report for work regularly and on time, and (2) that absenteeism and tardiness seriously affect the efficient operation of the Department. An Employee who is not able to report for work at the scheduled starting time on a day on which he/she is scheduled to work shall notify the Department as far in advance as possible, and in any event, not less than one (1) hour prior to the scheduled starting time. In the event of continued tardiness, absenteeism or the failure to comply with the provisions of this Paragraph by an Employee, the Department may invoke disciplinary action, including reprimand, suspension or discharge, and such Employee shall not be entitled to the benefits of sick leave as provided for any period of absence which is not reported to the Department within the time prescribed in this Article.

SECTION 3:

The Employer will, during the life of the Agreement, maintain current Town policy for mileage reimbursement for Employees who, with Department approval, use their personal automobile while in the performance of their regularly assigned duties.

SECTION 4:

The members of the Montague Police Department and the New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc. acknowledge the fact that they, as a body, accept and adhere to the tenets of community policing, a philosophy and an organizational strategy that promotes a new partnership between the citizenship and police. Community policing is based on the premise that both the police and the community must work together to identify, prioritize and solve contemporary problems such as crime, drugs, fear of crime, social and physical disorder and overall neighborhood decay, with the ultimate goal of improving the quality of life in the community.

ARTICLE 32 SUBSTANCE ABUSE

The purpose of this program is to establish the fact that the Town of Montague and its Employees have the right to expect a drug-free environment in the workplace. The main emphasis of the program is not to be punishment, but of counseling and rehabilitation of Employees with a problem of alcoholism or drug dependency.

No drug testing of Employees shall be permitted on a random or universal basis, except as hereinafter provided. Testing shall only be permitted where there is both reason to suspect drug or alcohol use and evidence that this suspected use is affecting job performance. It is recognized that the drug and alcohol testing constitutes an investigation and therefore the Employee's *Weingarten* rights apply with regard to all drug and alcohol testing issues. Drug and alcohol testing shall be permitted based upon the reasonable suspicion standard hereinafter provided. Immediate testing shall be permitted and the results shall be held in confidence, subject to the Review Committee's decision as hereinafter provided.

The Chairman of the Selectboard or, in his absence, his nominee, the Department head, or designee in the Department head's absence, shall provide a suspected Employee and the Union (officer designated by the Union), if applicable, with a written report evidencing their reasonable suspicion within a reasonable time in advance of the proposed test.

The Employee may initiate a review of the directive to be tested. The directive shall be reviewed by a Committee of four (4), comprised of two (2) full-time Union officials, Town Counsel or his nominee, and an individual with training in drug/alcohol, agreed upon by both Union and management.

The Committee will review evidence brought against the suspected Employee, and only after a majority of members of the Committee vote in favor shall testing be required or confirmed. Three (3) or more members shall constitute a quorum. The Committee shall meet and vote within two (2) days of notice to the Union.

The Employee shall be provided with a test sample at the time the testing is conducted. Testing to be performed is to be the more expensive, highly accurate nature, so as not to subject the Employee to more stress and embarrassment from a false positive result of the less expensive test.
The Parties shall ensure the confidentiality of the testing process and results. Access to information about the tests shall be limited to the Employee and only members of management and Union officials with a compelling need for this information.

The following information shall be provided to the Employee:

- 1. A copy of the testing program procedures.
- 2. A description of the sample-gathering protocol.
- 3. A list of tests to be used.
- 4. The name and location of the laboratories to be used.
- 5. The test results in writing with an explanation of what the results mean.

The basis for the directive to submit to a drug test sample shall be based upon facts sufficient to constitute reasonable suspicion of controlled substance use.

Objective facts that shall be used in evaluating an Employee's condition are the following:

1. 2.	Balance: Walking:	sure/unsure/questionable steady/unsteady/questionable
	U	5 5 1
3.	Speech:	clear/slurred/questionable
4.	Attitude:	cooperative/uncooperative/questionable
5.	Eyes:	clear/bloodshot/questionable
6.	Odor of alcohol:	none/strong/questionable

It is required that the observations of these objective facts by a supervisory Employee be documented in a form signed by the supervisor. In addition, there should be a place on the form for the supervisor to document other relevant facts, such as admissions or explanations by the Employee concerning his/her condition.

Reasonable suspicion shall be based on information of objective facts obtained by the Town and the rational inference(s) which may be drawn from those facts.

The credibility of sources of information whether by tip or informant, the reliability of the facts of information, the degree of corroboration, the results of

Town inquiry and/or other reasonable factors shall be weighed in determining the presence or absence of reasonable suspicion.

The following are representative but not all-inclusive examples of such circumstances:

- 1. An Employee deemed impaired or incapable of performing assigned duties.
- 2. An Employee experiencing excessive vehicle or equipment accidents.
- 3. An Employee exhibiting behavior inconsistent with previous performance.
- 4. An Employee who exhibits irritability, mood swings, nervousness, hyperactivity or hallucinations.
- 5. An Employee who is subject to substantiated allegations of use, possession or sale of drugs and has not agreed to participate in a rehabilitation program.

If the Review Committee concludes that further drug screening by means of urinalysis is warranted, such testing shall be conducted immediately or within three (3) months on a random basis as determined by the Town in the Town's sole discretion and on Town time. If these procedures are not followed, Employees may refuse to submit to the test without being disciplined. Alcohol testing shall be performed without Committee review based upon reasonable suspicion as hereinbefore provided.

If drug testing is warranted, an Employee may voluntarily participate in a rehabilitation program as a substitute for the said permitted three (3) months random testing. Said participation is subject to the requirements and obligations of the rehabilitation program as hereinafter provided.

Except as to a grievance that the Review Committee has not followed the procedure outlined in this Article, the decision of the Review Committee to require alcohol and drug testing shall be final and binding and not subject to the Grievance and Arbitration Procedure. The test sample taken from the Employee shall be secured by the Town physician, the Nurse Practitioner or a testing laboratory designated by the Town and the Union. Failure to provide the test sample as directed will result in disciplinary action.

In the event that the test proves negative, the Employee will be paid doubletime for all time used in this process.

Termination of employment is appropriate where an Employee has been offered the rehabilitation options set forth herein and has thereafter failed a test lawfully required; or where the Employee operated a vehicle under the influence; or where the Employee fails to be tested within the established time limit or otherwise interferes with the testing process. In the absence of such circumstances, the following procedure is to be offered to the Employee:

Rehabilitation programs shall be mandatory for Employees with confirmed positive results or for any Employee admitting drug usage. Available sick leave may be utilized to accommodate participation in an approved rehabilitation program.

It is the intention of this Article that an Employee who is found to test positive on the drug screening shall be treated within the Employer/Employee relationship. It is incumbent upon the Employee to submit a proposal to the Town to be reviewed by the physician designated by the Town for approval. It is the intention that such proposal includes a drug rehabilitation clinic, whether on an out-patient or in-patient basis. The Employee may utilize sick days for such in-patient programs. Leaves of absence without pay for such reasonable periods will be allowed. The Employee shall be expected to comply with all the requirements and regulations of the substance abuse rehabilitation clinic and the failure to abide by all such conditions and requirements shall be a basis for termination of employment.

The Employee agrees to submit to random urinalysis testing at the discretion of the Town for a period of one (1) year after returning to work after commencing said program. If any test during such time yields a positive result, the Employee shall be immediately subject to disciplinary action which may be termination of employment.

It is agreed that the Parties will make every effort to protect privacy and confidentiality. The Parties will develop a specific plan to protect privacy.

ARTICLE 33 SCHOOL RESOURCE OFFICER

The Parties agree to a Reopener during the life of this Agreement on the issue of stipends for a School Resource Officer ("SRO") if both School Districts indicate they are willing to fund the positions of School Resource Officer in full and also provide for the funding for additional benefits, including an SRO stipend.

ARTICLE 34 DURATION

Subject to an appropriation by the Town Meeting, as provided for in Section 7(b) in Chapter 150E of the Massachusetts General Laws, the provisions of this Agreement shall take effect July 1, 2022 and shall continue in full force and effect until and including June 30, 2025. The Employer and the Union agree to commence negotiations not later than February 1, 2025 for a new or amended Agreement to supersede or take the place of this Agreement. If negotiations for a successor Agreement are not completed by June 30, 2025, the provisions of this Agreement will remain in full force and effect until said successor Agreement is executed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Town of Montague has caused this Agreement to be executed in its behalf by the Selectboard, and by the duly designated Chief of its Police Department, both duly authorized, and the New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc. has caused this Agreement to be executed in its behalf by the President of its Local Union No. 183, duly authorized at Montague, Massachusetts, on the _____ day of ______, 2023.

NEW ENGLAND POLICE TOWN OF MONTAGUE: BENEVOLENT ASSOCIATION, INC.: By______ President of its Local Union No. 183 By______ By______ By______ Member By______

By	_ By Member
By	By

Chief of Police

APPENDIX "A" COMPENSATION

SECTION ONE:

Effective.	July 1,	2022	(3.0%)	Increase):
------------	---------	------	--------	------------

Grade:	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Patrol:	23.99	24.95	25.95	27.00	28.07	29.20	30.35	31.56
Detective:	26.00	27.05	28.12	29.25	30.42	31.63	32.91	34.23

Effective July 1, 2023 (2.5% increase):

Grade:	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Patrol:	24.59	25.57	26.60	27.68	28.77	29.93	31.11	32.35
Detective:	26.65	27.73	28.82	29.98	31.18	32.42	33.73	35.09

Effective July 1, 2024 (2.5% Increase):

Grade:	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Patrol:	25.20	26.21	27.27	28.37	29.49	30.68	31.89	33.16
Detective:	27.32	28.42	29.54	30.73	31.96	33.23	34.57	35.97

Effective July 1, 2018, this scale reflects an additional hazardous duty stipend of 0.5% added to the regular base rate of pay on the schedule for all unit members. This rate shall also be included in the base rate for overtime calculation purposes. The purpose of this stipend is to reimburse unit members for the evolving hazardous working conditions inherent in their job, which may change over time, including, but not limited to, responding to medical emergencies that may require the use of CPR, defibrillation (including with AEDs) or the administration of medication or medical procedures such as the administration of NARCAN and/or EpiPens or exposure to hazardous substances.

SECTION TWO:

Wage/salary schedule and step increases, shall go into effect on July 1 or such other date as established by this Agreement. Newly hired and transferred/promoted employees must be working for the Town in their new grade/step for a period of 3 months prior to receiving a negotiated step increase for their new grade/position or else they are not entitled to any such increases until the effective date of step increases in the following fiscal year.

SECTION THREE:

A shift differential will be paid as follows:

3:00 p.m 11:00 p.m.	\$1.00 per hour
11:00 p.m 7:00 a.m.	\$1.25 per hour

SECTION FOUR:

When a patrol officer acts as "officer in charge" of an entire shift by assignment, he/she shall receive overtime compensation pay of One Dollar (\$1.00) per hour in addition to his/her regular pay, not an "Acting Sergeant" rate.

SECTION FIVE:

The Parties agree that K-9 officers spend no more than one-half $(\frac{1}{2})$ hour, on average, caring for the K-9 per day. In light of this, effective January 1, 2018, the K-9 officer shall receive a stipend of up to three and one-half $(3\frac{1}{2})$ hours' additional compensation per week at time and one-half the federal minimum wage (currently \$7.25 per hour) in compensation for the additional duties that are associated with the handling of the K-9. The K-9 officer shall be responsible for submitting this overtime each week. On weeks when the K-9 officer is on vacation and/or the K-9 is otherwise kenneled during the K-9 officer's absence, then the K-9 officer is not eligible for the one-half ($\frac{1}{2}$) hour of compensation on days he is not caring for the K-9 outside of regularly scheduled work hours. This payment is outside the base rate of pay for contractual overtime purposes.

SECTION SIX:

When unit members are promoted/assigned to a new position that results in a move to another pay scale in the labor agreement, the unit member will be placed on the Step on the new scale that allows for a ninety-five cent (95¢) per hour increase (or yearly equivalent if not an hourly position).

AGREEMENT

BY AND BETWEEN

THE TOWN OF MONTAGUE

AND

THE NEW ENGLAND POLICE BENEVOLENT ASSOCIATION, INC., LOCAL 184

ON BEHALF OF

THE POLICE OFFICERS IN THE MONTAGUE POLICE DEPARTMENT Sergeants

JULY 1, 2022 – JUNE 30, 2025

Final Agreement for Signature

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Article</u>	Subject	Page
	TOWN AND UNION RELATIONSHIP	
1	Scope of Agreement	1
2	Recognition	3
3	Union Recognition	4
4	Management Rights Clause	4
5	Dues Deduction	6
6	No Strike, No Lockout	7
7	Union Conference Leave	7
8	Bulletin Boards	7
	PROTECTION OF EMPLOYEES	
9	Adjustment of Grievances	
10	Seniority	
11	Reduction in Force Procedure	
12	Probationary Period	
13	Just Cause	13
	HOURS AND OVERTIME	
14	Hours of Work	
15	Call-Back Time	14
16	Compensatory Time	14
17	Outside Details	14
18	Shift Assignment	15
	PAY AND BENEFITS	
19	Longevity Pay	
20	Uniform Allowance	16
21	Vacations	

	MISCELLANEOUS	
30	Pyramiding of Pay	25
29	Leave Without Pay	25
28	Injury Leave	24
27	Incentive Pay	23
26	Insurance	23
25	Sick Leave/Parental Leave	20
24	Court Appearances	20
23	Personal Leave	20
22	Holidays/Bereavement Leave	18

APPEND	IX A: Compensation	32
33	Duration	30
32	Substance Abuse	26
31	Miscellaneous	25

THE TOWN OF MONTAGUE, MASSACHUSETTS

AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT, made and entered into at Montague, Massachusetts, by and between the Town of Montague, the Town or the Employer, and the New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc. Local 184, located in Chelmsford, Massachusetts, hereinafter designated and referred to as "the Union," which is an employee organization acting as the agent of the Employees in the bargaining unit, hereinafter designated and referred to as "the Employees."

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, in the manner and to the extent provided in this Agreement, the Town, the Union and the Employees desire to enter into an agreement relating to wages, hours and other conditions of employment.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual agreements herein contained and the performance by each of the Parties of the terms and provisions of this Agreement, all as hereinafter set forth, the Town, the Union and the Employees hereby mutually and jointly agree as follows:

<u>ARTICLE 1</u> <u>SCOPE OF AGREEMENT</u>

SECTION 1:

It is acknowledged and agreed that during the course of the negotiations preceding the execution of this Agreement, all matters and issues of interest to the Union, to the Employees and to the Town, pertaining to salaries, wages, hours and conditions of employment have been fully considered and negotiated, that each Party was afforded a full opportunity to present and discuss proposals pertaining to salaries, wages, hours and conditions of employment and that the understandings and agreements concluded among the Parties during said negotiations are fully stated in this Agreement.

SECTION 2:

The Union, the Employees and the Town agree that during the term of this Agreement, all matters and issues pertaining to salaries, wages, hours and conditions of employment are and shall be governed exclusively by and limited to the provisions of this Agreement. Neither the Union nor the Town shall be obligated to negotiate with the other during the term of this Agreement with respect to any matter or issue pertaining to salaries, wages, hours or conditions of employment, whether or not specifically included in this Agreement or discussed during the negotiations preceding the execution of this Agreement; provided, however, that nothing in this Article shall in any way limit or restrict the rights and duties prescribed in the Grievance Procedure.

SECTION 3:

Except as otherwise specifically provided, the provisions of this Agreement shall apply only to the Employees who are in the current employ of the Department on and after the execution of this Agreement.

SECTION 4:

No addition to, alteration, modification or waiver of any term, provision, condition or restriction in this Agreement shall be valid, binding or of any force or effect unless made in writing and executed by the Town and by the Union.

SECTION 5:

By mutual agreement, in writing, between the Employer and the Union, any of the time limitations provided in this Agreement may be extended and each of the Parties to this Agreement agrees not to unreasonably withhold assent to the request by the other Party for a reasonable extension of said time limitations.

SECTION 6:

The failure by the Town, the Department or the Union in one or more instances to observe or enforce any provisions of this Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of said provision.

ARTICLE 2 RECOGNITION

SECTION 1:

Recognizing that the establishment and maintenance of the highest possible performance and service standards are essential to the community and the national interest, and that the legitimate and mutual interests of the Employees and the residents of the Town of Montague are directly related to the quality and efficiency of the facilities operated and the services provided by the Town, it is the intent and purpose of this Agreement to provide orderly collective bargaining relations among the Town, the Union and the Employees; to provide procedure in the manner and to the extent provided in this Agreement for the prompt and peaceful adjustment of disputes or differences which might arise from time to time; to provide for the performance of work by the Employees in a conscientious and skillful manner which will further efficiency and economy of operation and quality of performance and to assure the continuity of operations, facilities and services under the jurisdiction of the Town.

SECTION 2:

Each of the Parties to this Agreement agrees that it is the duty of the Town, the Union and the Employees to cooperate fully, faithfully, individually and collectively in the observance of the provisions of this Agreement. In recognition of the principle of a fair day's work for a fair day's pay, and for the purpose of improving efficiency in the administration of the facilities operated and the services provided by the Town, each Employee pledges that he will cooperate with the Town in conserving materials, tools, equipment and other property, aiding and encouraging reliable attendance, and in complying with the policies, procedures, regulations and standards described by the Town.

SECTION 3:

The Police Department and the Chief of Police of the Town of Montague will be designated and referred to as "the Department" and "the Chief" respectively. Local Union No. 184 of the New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc. will be designated and referred to as "Local 184" or "the Union."

ARTICLE 3 UNION RECOGNITION

SECTION 1:

Subject to the terms and provisions hereinafter provided, and in accordance with the provisions of Chapter 150E of the General Laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, the Town during the term of and to the extent provided in this Agreement, recognizes the Union as the exclusive collective bargaining representative with respect to wages, hours and conditions of employment in the bargaining unit consisting of Sergeants, excluding full-time police patrol officers, the Police Chief and all commissioned officers, managerial, confidential and all other Employees of the Town of Montague.

SECTION 2:

Recognizing that the principal duties, functions and responsibilities of the members of the Department are to provide for the safety of the residents of the Town, and that the adequate and continuous performance of these duties, functions and responsibilities is indispensable to the public safety and welfare, it is agreed that nothing in this Article 3 or in this Agreement shall, in any way, limit or restrict the right of the Ranking Officers or the Special Police, to perform the work usually performed by the Patrol Officers or Ranking Officers, or the right of the Selectboard or the Chief to order the Ranking Officers or the Special Police to perform said work unless specifically modified by another Article of this Agreement.

<u>ARTICLE 4</u> MANAGEMENT RIGHTS CLAUSE

Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the Town in the exercise of its function of management and in the direction and supervision of the Town's business. This includes, but is not limited to, the right to: add or eliminate departments; require and assign overtime; increase or decrease the number of jobs; change process; assign work and work to be performed; schedule shifts and hours to work and lunch or break periods; hire; suspend; demote, discipline or discharge; transfer or promote; lay off because of lack of work or other legitimate reasons; establish rules, regulations, job descriptions, policies and procedures; conduct orderly operations; establish new jobs; abolish and change existing jobs; determine where, when, how and by whom work will be done; determine standards of proficiency in police skills and physical fitness standards; except where any such rights are specifically modified or abridged by terms of this Agreement. Unless an express, specific provision of this Agreement clearly provides otherwise, the Town, acting through its Selectboard and Police Chief or other appropriate officials as may be authorized to act on their behalf, retains all the rights and prerogatives it had prior to the signing of this Agreement either by law, custom, practice, usage or precedent to manage and control the Police Department.

By way of example, but not limitation, management retains the following rights:

- to determine the mission, budget and policy of the Department;
- to determine the organization of the Department, the number of Employees, the work functions and the technology of performing them;
- to determine the numbers, types and grades of positions or Employees assigned to an organizational unit, work project, or to any location, task, vehicle, building, station or facility;
- to determine the methods, means and personnel by which the Department's operations are to be carried out;
- to manage and direct Employees of the Department;
- to maintain and improve orderly procedures and the efficiency of operations;
- to hire, promote and assign Employees;
- to transfer, temporarily reassign or detail Employees to other shifts or other duties;
- to determine the equipment to be used and the uniforms to be worn in the performance of duty;
- to determine the policies affecting the hiring, promotion and retention of Employees;
- to establish qualifications for ability to perform work in classes and/or ratings, including physical, intellectual and mental health qualifications;
- to lay off Employees in the event of lack of work or funds or under conditions where management believes that continuation of such work would be less efficient, less productive or less economical;
- to establish or modify work schedules and shift schedules and the number and selection of Employees to be assigned;
- to take whatever actions may be necessary to carry out its responsibilities in situations of emergency;

- to enforce existing rules and regulations for the governance of the Department and to add to or modify such regulations as it deems appropriate;
- to suspend, demote, discharge or take other disciplinary action against Employees;

Management also reserves the right to decide whether, when and how to exercise its prerogatives, whether or not enumerated in the Agreement. Accordingly, the failure to exercise any right shall not be deemed a waiver.

The Parties agree that each side had a full opportunity during the course of negotiations to bargain over any and all mandatory bargaining subjects, whether or not included in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 5 DUES DEDUCTION

The Employer agrees to deduct the monthly membership dues in such amounts as determined by the Union from wages of each Employee who is a member of the Union and who has executed and submitted to the Employer an authorization form for such deduction.

The Employer shall deduct such amounts in weekly deductions and shall remit on a monthly basis to the Comptroller-Treasurer, New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc., 7 Technology Drive, Suite 102, Chelmsford, Massachusetts 01863.

It is specifically understood and agreed that the Town of Montague, its officers and agents shall be saved harmless for such deductions under those circumstances as provided by the General Laws of the Commonwealth, Chapter 180, Section 17G.

<u>ARTICLE 6</u> NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT

During the term of this Agreement, the Parties hereto agree that there shall be no strikes of any kind whatsoever, work stoppages, slow-downs, withholding of services or interference or interruption with the operations of the Department by any Employees or the Union; and there shall be no lock-outs by the Employer.

Nor shall there be any strike or interruption of work during the term of this Agreement because of any disputes between any other persons (or other employers or unions) who are not signatory parties to this Agreement.

Employees who violate this provision shall be subject to disciplinary action, including discharge, and claim by either Party against the other for a violation of this Article shall be subject to arbitration as provided for in Article 9 of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 7 UNION CONFERENCE LEAVE

The Department will allow two delegates to attend the NEPBA meeting, which shall occur once every four (4) years, for a period of three (3) consecutive days. The Employee will be protected against any loss of earnings if any of the meeting days coincide with the Employee's regular work schedule.

ARTICLE 8 BULLETIN BOARDS

The Employer shall provide a bulletin board at a location to be designated by the Employer, on its premises, for the purpose of posting official union notices only. Said notices shall not be of a controversial or political nature, nor contravene the Grievance Procedure or other provisions of this Agreement, and shall be submitted to the Employer's designated representative before posting.

<u>ARTICLE 9</u> <u>ADJUSTMENT OF GRIEVANCES</u>

SECTION 1:

The Town, the Union and the Employees agree that in the manner and to the extent provided in this Article, the exclusive method for the adjustment, processing and settlement of a grievance as defined in this Article is and shall be in accordance with the grievance and arbitration procedures prescribed in this Article. A grievance is defined as a claim or a dispute between the Town and either an Employee or the Union, pertaining to the application of or compliance with the express provisions of this Agreement. The Town, the Union and the Employees agree to observe and follow the procedure prescribed in this Article and, subject to the provisions herein, to be bound by any decision which shall be made in accordance with said procedure.

SECTION 2:

The grievance shall be in writing and signed by the aggrieved Employee on a form furnished by the Department and delivered to the Chief. The written grievance shall state the available facts concerning the alleged dispute, the provisions of this Agreement allegedly violated and the relief desired by the aggrieved Employee.

A grievance which is not presented to the Chief as provided in this Paragraph within five (5) days, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and the legal holidays named in Article 22, after the occurrence or the knowledge of the alleged cause of the grievance shall be deemed to have been waived.

SECTION 3:

Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement, a grievance as defined herein and otherwise subject to this Agreement, shall be processed in accordance with the following Grievance Procedure:

<u>STEP ONE</u>: Within five (5) days, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and the legal holidays named in Article 22, after the filing of the written grievance, a meeting will be held between the aggrieved Employee and the Chief, at which, at the request of the aggrieved Employee, one (1) representative of the Union may be present. In the event of the absence of or disability of the Chief, the person designated by him shall act in his behalf. Within five (5) days, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and the legal holidays, after the conclusion of the discussion between the Chief and the aggrieved Employee, the Chief or his designated representative, as the case may be, shall advise the aggrieved Employee, in writing, of the decision of the Chief concerning the grievance, bearing in mind that the best interests of the Department and of the public safety must be protected.

<u>STEP TWO</u>: If the decision of the Chief does not resolve the grievance, or if the Chief does not answer in the five (5) day period, the grievance may, within an additional five (5) day period be presented to the Selectboard by notifying the Executive Assistant in writing. Within five (5) days of receipt of such notice, the Board will meet with the Grievant and the Union representative(s) and within five (5) days of the close of the meeting, the Board shall issue its decision on the grievance, in writing.

By mutual agreement, in writing, between the Employer and the Union, two (2) or more separate current grievances otherwise subject to this Agreement which involve the same matter or question and which affect a group or class of Employees, may be consolidated and processed as a single grievance; provided, however, that such procedure shall be subject to all the provisions of this Article. The Town or Department may institute a grievance by a notice, in writing, to the Union. Within five (5) days after mailing of said notice, the grievance shall be discussed by the Chief or his designated representative and a representative of the Union. If, within five (5) working days after said discussion, the grievance is not settled to the satisfaction of the Chief, the grievance may be submitted to arbitration by the Town or the Department in the manner provided herein.

SECTION 4:

A grievance, which is not settled after the completion of the Grievance Procedure prescribed herein, may be submitted to arbitration in accordance with the following procedure:

- (a) The request for arbitration may be made by the Union or by the Department, by notification in writing to the other Party, within five (5) working days after the date of final determination under the Grievance Procedure, as provided in Section 3, above.
- (b) Within ten (10) working days after such notification, the Party requesting arbitration shall execute and mail a written request to the American Arbitration Association, One Center Plaza, Suite 300, Boston, Massachusetts 02108, for the appointment of a panel of arbitrators and a copy of said request shall be simultaneously mailed to the other Party, unless during the said ten (10) day period, the Department and the Union mutually agree upon an arbitrator.

- (c) The request for an arbitration shall state the provision of this Agreement allegedly violated and shall state the remedy or the relief sought by the Party requesting arbitration.
- (d) Within twelve (12) working days after the mailing by the American Arbitration Association (AAA) of a panel of suggested arbitrators, the representatives of the Department and of the Union shall select an arbitrator in accordance with AAA's Labor Arbitration Rules.
- (e) The authority of the arbitrator shall be limited to the terms and provisions of this Agreement and to the questions which are submitted; provided, however, that the arbitrator shall not have any authority to establish salaries or wage rates or conditions of employment; or add to, subtract from, modify or otherwise change the terms or provisions of this Agreement. The arbitrator shall not be empowered and shall have not jurisdiction to infringe upon or to limit the managerial functions, rights and responsibilities of the Chief or of the Town, or to base his Award on any alleged practices or oral understandings which are not incorporated in writing in this Agreement. The arbitrator may not award back pay or any other form of compensation for any period beginning earlier than ten (10) days prior to the filing of the written grievances as provided in Step Two, herein. The arbitrator shall not be empowered and shall have not jurisdiction to substitute his judgment or discretion for the judgment or discretion of the Department or of the Chief, in any case where the judgment or discretion is retained by or given to the Town, the Department or the Chief, under a provision of the Law. Subject to the provisions of this Article, the arbitrator shall have the authority to award compensatory damages.
- (f) The arbitrator shall mail a written decision simultaneously to the Department and to the Union within fifteen (15) days after the final submission. Subject to the provisions of Section 4(e) of this Article, the decision by the Arbitrator shall be final and conclusively binding upon the Department, the Union and the aggrieved Employee or Employees.

(g) The expense of the arbitration and the expenses directly related to the arbitration hearing shall be shared equally by the Town and by the Union except for witness and transcription costs.

SECTION 5:

By mutual agreement, in writing, between the Department and the Union, a grievance, otherwise subject to the Grievance Procedure and otherwise subject to this Agreement, may be directly submitted to arbitration as provided herein. The Parties need not arbitrate and will not be bound by any arbitration award involving a matter also subject to potential Civil Rights, Civil Service, Retirement Board or Massachusetts Labor Relations Commission litigation, unless the Party is first satisfied that such other procedures and avenues of litigation have been effectively waived by the affected Employees and by the other Party on a form agreeable to the Parties.

SECTION 6:

Except where an extension of time has been sought and obtained, the time limits herein are considered as maximum. If either of the Parties fails to or does not comply with the time limitations provided in Section 2 of this Article, then the grievance moves to the next Step.

SECTION 7:

The breach of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall, at the option of the Department, terminate the obligation of the Department to process a grievance or to arbitrate a dispute underlying the breach while the breach continues; provided, however, that the fact of the occurrences of said breach shall be subject to arbitration as provided in Section 4 of this Article.

ARTICLE 10 SENIORITY

Seniority for Civil Service issues will be calculated in accord with Chapter 31 of the General Laws. Seniority for the purpose of contractual benefits, for example shift bids, overtime opportunities and choice of vacation, will be calculated from the last date of hire, except as otherwise expressly stated in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 11 REDUCTION IN FORCE PROCEDURE

Layoff and recall of Employees as a result of a reduction in force shall be in accordance with Civil Service Rules and Regulations unless otherwise lawfully modified by this Agreement.

ARTICLE 12 PROBATIONARY PERIOD

SECTION 1:

Although the Parties understand and agree that the Massachusetts Civil Service law does not presently provide for a formal probationary period following promotion to a Sergeant and that Sergeants are held to a just cause standard of discipline, the Parties agree that there is a need for the Town to assess the performance of a newly-appointed individual while adjusting to a new command position and its commensurate responsibilities. Therefore, during the first six (6) months following promotion or lateral transfer into a Sergeant position, a newly-appointed Sergeant shall be required to meet with the Chief and/or the Lieutenant on a regular basis (at least once every two (2) months) for a performance review and he/she shall receive a final written performance evaluation at the conclusion of his/her six (6) month period.

SECTION 2:

A Sergeant who transfers into the unit will be paid at a Step which, by mutual agreement of the Town and the Union, properly reflects his/her total years of comparable service as a full-time Sergeant.

ARTICLE 13 JUST CAUSE

The Employer will not discipline any Employee without just cause, nor will the Employer discriminate against any Employee with respect to promotion or assignment because of race, creed, color, sex, union membership, handicap, age or sexual orientation as protected under state and federal statutes. Any arbitrator or state agency with duly established jurisdiction under this Agreement that finds a Sergeant has been demoted, suspended or discharged without just cause shall have the authority to reverse or modify any penalty and make the Sergeant whole.

ARTICLE 14 HOURS OF WORK

SECTION 1:

Except those employees assigned to an administrative schedule (5 and 2), the weekly work schedule for each Employee will be based on a four-and-two (4-and-2) scheduling technique. It is expressly understood that, except for employees assigned to an administrative schedule, the weekly compensation received by the Employees under this Agreement will be based on a weekly average of the Employees' base yearly salary. Employees assigned to an administrative schedule shall be compensated for 40 hours per week. Each Employee's weekly schedule will be determined by the Chief of Police.

SECTION 2:

All work performed in excess of eight (8) hours in a given day, when approved by the Chief of Police or his designee, will be compensated for at one and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times the Employee's hourly rate.

SECTION 3:

All work performed beyond an Employee's regularly assigned work week will be paid at one and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times the Employee's hourly rate.

SECTION 4:

For the purpose of compliance with the Fair Labor Standards Act, the Department will be on a 28-day payroll period. This provision shall not affect the other overtime provisions in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 15 CALL-BACK TIME

The Town agrees to maintain the current Departmental policy of guaranteeing a minimum of three (3) hours' pay at one and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times the Employee's regular hourly rate for all call-back assignments.

ARTICLE 16 COMPENSATORY TIME

By mutual agreement between the Town and an Employee, an Employee who has worked overtime may be granted compensatory time off in lieu of pay for the overtime. The time granted shall be calculated at the rate of one and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ hours for each overtime hour worked.

An Employee can bank no more than two hundred (200) hours of compensatory time. Upon separation from employment, regardless of the reason, all banked compensatory time will be paid off to the Employee, or the estate in case of death, at the hourly rate in effect for the Employee at the time of the separation or death.

The Employee may access his/her banked compensatory time for use under the same conditions as are in effect for personal leave, provided that the use does not cause overtime cost to the Town, nor create a shortage of Sergeants that would create an emergency situation for the Town or a serious safety issue for the remaining Sergeants.

ARTICLE 17 OUTSIDE DETAILS

Outside detail pay will be the top Sergeant's overtime rate plus Two Dollars (\$2.00), rounded to the nearest dollar. Time and one-half of the outside detail rate shall be paid for time worked beyond eight (8) hours and also for weekends and holidays. There shall be a four (4) hour minimum for all details, and a Sergeant held over the scheduled detail hours shall be paid a minimum of four additional (4) hours. If a detail is requested by a vendor with less than four (4) hours' notice, any work performed shall be paid at time and one-half the regular detail rate. Details canceled within three (3) hours of the scheduled reporting time will result in the assigned officer receiving four (4) hours of detail pay.

<u>School Functions and Town DPW Jobs</u>: Employees will receive their overtime rate with a three (3) hour minimum for school functions and street work

where DPW Employees are performing the work. Thirty Dollars (\$30.00) per hour with a three (3) hour minimum will be paid to reserve officers and officers not in this bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 18 SHIFT ASSIGNMENT

The Parties to this Agreement recognize that the principal factor in shift assignments is the efficiency of the Police Department. The Chief of Police, in making such shift assignments, will give consideration to an Employee's particular abilities and qualifications, physical condition and length of service. Requests for change in shift assignment will be processed annually and be effective each January 2; provided, however, that the Chief of Police remains the final authority, solely in his discretion as to the exercise of the above in making any and all shift assignments, with the understanding the Chief's assignments, if thought to be arbitrary or capricious, are subject to challenge through the Grievance Procedure.

The Parties further agree that the provisions of this Article will also be applied to the filling of permanent vacancies and promotional positions.

ARTICLE 19 LONGEVITY PAY

The following amounts will be payable on the Employee's anniversary date of employment, except that an Employee appointed as a full-time police officer after June 30, 1993 shall not be eligible for this benefit if he/she elects to receive incentive pay under Article 27 of the Agreement; and Employees hired as patrol officers after July 1, 2004 shall not be eligible for this benefit:

(1)	Two Years	\$300.00
(2)	Five Years	\$400.00
(3)	Ten Years	\$500.00
(4)	Fifteen Years	\$600.00
(5)	Twenty Years	\$700.00
(6)	Twenty-five Years	\$800.00
(7)	Thirty Years	\$900.00

Upon retirement, an eligible Employee will receive a payment pro-rated from his/her anniversary date of employment.

ARTICLE 20 UNIFORM ALLOWANCE

The Employer will during the life of this Agreement maintain a uniform allowance policy for the purchase or maintenance of police uniforms or approved court attire. The amount of money available to each Employee will be subject to the following limit:

Eleven Hundred Dollars (\$1,100.00)

All uniforms purchased will comply with standards established by the Chief of Police, which shall be listed and made available to the Sergeants annually. It is expressly understood that all clothing and/or equipment (including cell phones) purchased with Town funds are and will remain the property of the Town of Montague. The uniform allowance will be increased to cover additional costs caused by any change by the Town in the standard uniform.

Up to twenty-five percent (25%) of the annual uniform allowance may be used toward membership fees in an approved health club membership and/or shooting range fees.

Once a Sergeant has given notice of resignation or retirement, he/she will no longer be eligible for the benefits under this Article.

ARTICLE 21 VACATIONS

SECTION 1:

Vacation leave is earned by each Employee at the following rates for each period of continuous active paid service:

During the -Employee's	One (1) day per each ten (10) weeks,
1 st year, including Academy:	up to a maximum of five (5) days.
During the Employee's	On each anniversary date, the
2^{nd} through 4^{th} years:	Employee is credited with two (2)
	weeks of vacation he/she will earn
	during the following twelve (12)
	months.
During the Employee's 5 th through 9 th years	Three (3) weeks credited.
During the Employee's	Four (4) weeks credited.
10 th through 14 th years:	rour (1) weeks created.
During the Employee's	Five (5) weeks andited
15 th year and each year thereafter:	Five (5) weeks credited.

Vacation shall not accrue after the fourth (4th) week that an Employee is on unpaid leave or I.O.D. leave. Any adjustment of leave shall be made at the next anniversary date, or the date of termination, if earlier.

SECTION 2:

Compensation for annual vacation will be granted to Employees who separate their employment with the Town; said compensation to be determined according to accumulated time. Vacation leave taken but not yet earned by a Sergeant who retires, resigns or is otherwise terminated shall be deducted as an offset from any monies then owed to the Sergeant.

SECTION 3:

For the purpose of this Article, a week is expressly understood to consist of five (5) scheduled work days.

SECTION 4:

Vacations will be scheduled by the Chief of Police, and may be taken only at a time approved by the Chief. All vacation time must be taken within twelve (12) months of its being credited or such additional time that remains in the fiscal year in which the twelve (12) month period ends. Any accumulated time in excess of two (2) weeks not taken by that date shall be lost except that the Chief, for good reason, may approve a written request that excess vacation be carried over and used in the next fiscal year.

A Sergeant will not be permitted to work any job on his vacation days or any regular scheduled days off between vacation days unless called in because of an emergency. Emergency can include calling in Sergeants on vacation when no other Sergeant, regular or special, is available to work.

SECTION 5:

Employees shall be allowed to receive compensation in lieu of vacation days in the following manner:

ARTICLE 22 HOLIDAYS/BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

<u>SECTION 1</u> – HOLIDAY LEAVE – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES:

(a) Holiday leave shall be granted with full pay for all full-time Employees for the following holidays:

New Year's Day	Independence Day
Martin Luther King Day	Labor Day
Washington's Birthday	Columbus Day
Patriot's Day	Veterans Day
Memorial Day	Thanksgiving Day
Christmas	Juneteenth

(b) Employees assigned to a 4 and 2 schedule will receive eight (8) hours' pay at their straight-time rate in addition to their regular weekly pay for each holiday in Section (a), even though he/she performs no work on that holiday, provided he/she has worked the scheduled day preceding and the scheduled day following the holiday, unless he/she has been excused by the Chief of Police for a bona fide illness on either or both of these days, subject however to Paragraph (d) of this Article. Employees assigned to an administrative schedule (5 and 2) shall receive one day of paid leave on each of the holidays listed above.

- (c) Sergeants who actually work said holiday will get an additional eight
 (8) hours' pay at straight-time.
- (d) Holiday pay shall not be paid to an Employee who is on an unpaid leave of absence.
- (e) If an Employee scheduled or assigned to work on one (1) of the paid holidays fails to work on said holiday, unless excused for a bona fide illness supported by proof that the Employer may require, he/she shall forfeit holiday pay and be subject to disciplinary action.
- (f) If a holiday falls within an eligible Employee's vacation period, he/she shall be paid for the unworked holiday in addition to vacation pay, provided he/she works his/her last scheduled work day prior to the beginning of the vacation and his/her first scheduled work day after his/her vacation period ends, unless excused by the Chief for illness or for other legitimate reason. Such absence must be documented by whatever proof the Employer may require.
- (g) Holiday pay received under the provisions of this Article will be in addition to compensation due for any work actually performed on the holiday (see Item (c)).

<u>SECTION 2</u> – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES:

Full-time Employees shall, in the event of death in their immediate families, as defined herein, be granted up to a maximum of five (5) days with pay, due to absence from their regularly scheduled days of work, up to and including the day of the funeral, and also a subsequent day of interment if it should occur. For the purpose of this Section, "immediate family" means: spouse, child, parent, parent-in-law, brother, sister and grandparent. Employees claiming the foregoing shall provide reasonable written proof of death, and give any supporting proof that the Employer may request upon return from bereavement leave. In the event of the death of any other relative, the Employee shall be granted one (1) day of time off with pay to attend the funeral or other service.

ARTICLE 23 PERSONAL LEAVE

Each full-time Employee will be allowed up to four (4) days per year awarded on the Sergeant's anniversary day, not to be deducted from sick leave and not to accumulate from year to year. Unused personal days are to be paid at the end of the year at Seventy-five Dollars (\$75) each. A new Employee shall accrue one (1) personal day for each four (4) months of non-Academy service. Said personal leave is to be taken in whole or in half-day increments and is subject to adequate prior request to the Chief to allow scheduling of substitute coverage and for the following reasons:

- (1) Court appearances.
- (2) Mortgage closings.
- (3) Medical appointments for spouse and children.
- (4) Children's graduations.
- (5) Children's weddings.
- (6) Other acceptable reason as determined by the Chief.

ARTICLE 24 COURT APPEARANCES

An Employee who, while off duty, is required by the Employer to appear as a witness for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts in a criminal proceeding in a District, Juvenile or Superior Court shall be paid for not less than four (4) hours at his/her time and one-half rate of pay if the appearance is not cancelled before the close of business for the District Attorney's Office on the day before the scheduled Court time.

ARTICLE 25 SICK LEAVE/PARENTAL LEAVE

SECTION 1:

Sick leave is earned by each Employee at the following rates for each period of continuous active paid service:

During the Employee's	One (1) day per each five (5) weeks,
1 st year, including Academy:	up to a maximum of ten (10) days.
On each anniversary date of hire:	The Employee is credited with
	fifteen (15) days of sick leave he/she
	will earn during the following
	twelve (12) months.

Sick leave shall not accrue after the fourth week that a Sergeant is on unpaid leave or I.O.D. leave. Any adjustment of sick leave shall be made at the next anniversary date, or the date of termination, if earlier. Sick leave taken but not yet earned by a Sergeant who retires, resigns or is otherwise terminated may be deducted as an offset from any monies then owed to the Sergeant.

SECTION 2:

Unused sick leave may accumulate to a maximum of 195 days, in addition to the current year's credit.

SECTION 3:

Sick leave is available for use as follows:

- (a) By a Sergeant unable to work due to sickness or injury or by exposure to contagious disease, but not injury sustained in other employment;
- (b) Employees eligible for and entitled to at least three (3) days of sick leave may use said three (3) days' sick leave for required care of an immediate family member. A physician's verification may be required by the Chief of Police and additional days may be granted at the discretion of the Chief, and based on said verification;
- (c) Parental Leave as provided under Section 7 of this Article.

SECTION 4:

- (a) Sick leave records shall be maintained by the Department on a form provided for this purpose.
- (b) Each day's sick pay will be calculated based on an Employee's straighttime hourly rate of pay. Sick leave is to be taken in whole-day or half-day increments.
- (c) Notification of absence due to illness must be made as early as possible on the first (1^{st}) day of absence to the Chief of Police.

SECTION 5:

Should the Chief of Police, with the approval of the Selectboard, feel that it may be necessary, he may require, at the Town's expense, an examination by a physician of

their choice, and the results of this examination may determine the continuation of paid sick leave.

SECTION 6:

Upon an Employee's retirement, the Town will buy back twenty-five percent (25%) of unused sick leave at the retiree's straight-time day rate. The amount of the buyback shall not exceed \$3,500.

<u>SECTION 7 – PARENTAL LEAVE</u>:

An eligible Employee who has completed at least three (3) months of employment is entitled to eight (8) weeks of parental leave as provided under the Massachusetts Parental Leave Act (M.G.L. Chapter 149, Section 105D) for the purpose of giving birth or for the placement of a child under the age of 18, or under the age of 23 if the child is mentally or physically disabled, for adoption with the Employee who is adopting or intending to adopt a child. Eligibility and administration of such leave is determined as provided under the law. The Employee shall give at least two (2) weeks' notice to the Employer of the anticipated date of departure and the Employee's intention to return, or provide notice as soon as practicable if the delay is for a reason(s) beyond the individual's control. The Employee shall be accorded full pay and benefits under the period of such leave to the extent he/she has available sick leave, vacation or personal leave to apply to the absence.

At the expiration of the parental leave, the Employee shall be restored to his/her previous position or similar position with the same status, pay and length of service credit as of the date of his/her leave. If during the period of the leave Employees in the same or similar position in the Department have been laid off through no fault of their own, the Employee on leave will be extended the same rights or benefits, if any, to Employees of equal length of service in the same or similar position in the Department.

Parental leave of up to twelve (12) weeks per year is available to all Sergeants who qualify therefor under the Family and Medical Leave Act.

ARTICLE 26 INSURANCE

SECTION 1:

The Town of Montague maintains a contributory group insurance plan, which plan shall continue its coverage for eligible Employees covered by this Agreement, to the extent such plan is maintained by the Town of Montague. Hospital/Medical Insurance and Life Insurance Plans shall be offered to all full-time Employees of the Department in accordance with the plan in effect by the Town of Montague.

SECTION 2:

The Town shall establish and maintain an Insurance Advisory Committee pursuant to General Laws Chapter 32B, and may implement changes in the Hospital/Medical/Life insurance plans after complying with the provisions of the law for Committee consultation; provided, however, that the Union shall have the right to appoint a representative of its selection as a member of the Committee.

SECTION 3:

The Employee contribution toward health insurance premiums will be twenty percent (20%), with the remaining eighty percent (80%) to be paid by the Town.

ARTICLE 27 INCENTIVE PAY

SECTION 1:

The Town will pay an incentive pay to all full-time members who have successfully completed the Academy for earned college education credits according to the following schedules and requirements applicable only to base hourly rates. The provisions of this Article shall not apply to overtime, holidays, extra-duty coverage or any other compensation outside of the Employee's normal scheduled hours.

Courses to be taken to fulfill requirements for incentive pay must be presented for the Selectboard's approval in advance of undertaking same. Degrees must be obtained in the field of criminal justice, law enforcement or job-related field approved by the Selectboard.

To claim eligibility for this incentive pay benefit, the Sergeant involved must submit proper transcripts from an accredited college in order to document the satisfactory completion of the course(s) involved and certification from the State Board of Education must be obtained. Base salary increases for permanent full-time Sergeant(s) who has commenced the program leading to a degree after September 1, 1976 is to be granted according to the following schedule:

- Ten percent (10%) for an Associate's Degree or sixty (60) points earned toward a Baccalaureate Degree.
- Twenty percent (20%) for a Baccalaureate Degree.
- Twenty-five percent (25%) for a Master's Degree or Law Degree.

It is further understood by the Parties that such percentage increase shall in total, including any previously earned increase, not exceed fifteen percent (15%) for an Associate's Degree, twenty percent (20%) for a Baccalaureate Degree, thirty percent (30%) for a Master's Degree or Law Degree and that only one (1) Degree will be recognized for incentive pay purposes.

SECTION 2:

As an incentive for Sergeants to maintain a high level of physical fitness, the Town will provide a bonus of Five-Hundred Dollars (\$500.00) to each Employee who passes a Town-designated physical fitness test in any year. The Town shall be the sole decision-maker as to the contents, grading and passing standards for the test. The test shall be voluntary and no Employee shall be required to take the test nor disciplined for failure to take or pass the test. No grievance may be filed with respect to any test-related issue arising out of this section; provided, however, that it is understood that the actual taking of the test shall be considered to be in the line of duty for purposes of M.G.L. Chapter 41, Section 111F.

ARTICLE 28 INJURY LEAVE

The Town will comply with the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 41, Section 111F respecting Sergeants injured on duty. A Sergeant whose I.O.D. leave exceeds four (4) weeks in length will thereafter not continue to accrue leave or vacation benefits, but shall not lose any leave or vacation benefits accrued and unused up to that date. After the four (4) weeks, the Sergeant shall not be entitled to shift differential pay and any uniform allowance shall be reduced pro-rata.

ARTICLE 29 LEAVE WITHOUT PAY

Leave without pay may be granted to Employees with extended illness, military leave in excess of two (2) weeks, and other legitimate reasons approved by the Chief of Police, subject to final approval by the Selectboard.

It is further understood that an Employee who is granted leave without pay under the provision of this Article will receive no other benefits and all time spent under such leave will not be counted toward the Employee's seniority or length of service as applied in other Articles of this Agreement.

Leaves under the provisions of this Agreement which are eligible for coverage under the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) shall run concurrent as both FMLA and contractual leave, and the more liberal provisions shall apply.

ARTICLE 30 PYRAMIDING OF PAY

No Employee shall be entitled to premium and overtime pay or the duplication of premium pay, or the payment of benefits for the same time worked.

ARTICLE 31 MISCELLANEOUS

SECTION 1:

Each Employee, whether actually working or on a leave of absence, shall keep the Department advised, on a form furnished by the Department, of his/her correct address and telephone number, if he/she has a telephone or has the use of a telephone. The mailing of a notice to the address furnished to the Department by an Employee, as provided in this Paragraph, shall be deemed to be compliance by the Department with any provision of this Agreement which requires notice to an Employee.

SECTION 2:

The Union and the Employees recognize (1) the necessity that the Employee report for work regularly and on time, and (2) that absenteeism and tardiness seriously affect the efficient operation of the Department. An Employee who is not able to report for work at the scheduled starting time on a day on which he/she is scheduled to work shall notify the Department as far in advance as possible, and in any event, not less than one (1) hour prior to the scheduled starting time. In the event of continued tardiness, absenteeism or the failure to comply with the provisions of this Paragraph by an Employee, the Department may invoke disciplinary action, including reprimand, suspension or discharge, and such Employee shall not be entitled to the benefits of sick leave as provided for any period of absence which is not reported to the Department within the time prescribed in this Article.

SECTION 3:

The Employer will, during the life of the Agreement, maintain current Town policy for mileage reimbursement for Employees who, with Department approval, use their personal automobile while in the performance of their regularly assigned duties.

SECTION 4:

The members of the Montague Police Department and the New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc. acknowledge the fact that they, as a body, accept and adhere to the tenets of community policing, a philosophy and an organizational strategy that promotes a new partnership between the citizenship and police. Community policing is based on the premise that both the police and the community must work together to identify, prioritize and solve contemporary problems such as crime, drugs, fear of crime, social and physical disorder and overall neighborhood decay, with the ultimate goal of improving the quality of life in the community.

ARTICLE 32 SUBSTANCE ABUSE

The purpose of this program is to establish the fact that the Town of Montague and its Employees have the right to expect a drug-free environment in the workplace. The main emphasis of the program is not to be punishment, but of counseling and rehabilitation of Employees with a problem of alcoholism or drug dependency.

No drug testing of Employees shall be permitted on a random or universal basis, except as hereinafter provided. Testing shall only be permitted where there is both reason to suspect drug or alcohol use and evidence that this suspected use is affecting job performance. It is recognized that the drug and alcohol testing constitutes an investigation and therefore the Employee's Weingarten rights apply with regard to all drug and alcohol testing issues. Drug and alcohol testing shall be permitted based upon the reasonable suspicion standard hereinafter provided. Immediate testing shall be permitted and the results shall be held in confidence subject to the Review Committee's decision as hereinafter provided.

The Chairman of the Selectboard or in his absence his nominee, the Department head, or designee in the Department head's absence, shall provide a suspected Employee and the Union (Sergeant designated by the Union), if
applicable, with a written report evidencing their reasonable suspicion within a reasonable time in advance of the proposed test.

The Employee may initiate a review of the directive to be tested. The directive shall be reviewed by a Committee of four (4), comprised of two (2) full-time Union officials, Town counsel or his nominee, and an individual with training in drug/alcohol, agreed upon by both Union and management.

The Committee will review evidence brought against the suspected Employee, and only after a majority of members of the Committee vote in favor shall testing be required or confirmed. Three (3) or more members shall constitute a quorum. The Committee shall meet and vote within two (2) days of notice to the Union.

The Employee shall be provided with a test sample at the time the testing is conducted. Testing to be performed is to be the more expensive, highly accurate nature, so as not to subject the Employee to more stress and embarrassment from a false positive result of the less expensive test.

The Parties shall ensure the confidentiality of the testing process and results. Access to information about the tests shall be limited to the Employee and only members of management and Union officials with a compelling need for this information.

The following information shall be provided to the Employee:

- 1. A copy of the testing program procedures.
- 2. A description of the sample-gathering protocol.
- 3. A list of tests to be used.
- 4. The name and location of the laboratories to be used.
- 5. The test results in writing with an explanation of what the results mean.

The basis for the directive to submit to a drug test sample shall be based upon facts sufficient to constitute reasonable suspicion of controlled substance use.

Objective facts that shall be used in evaluating an Employee's condition are the following:

1. Balance: sure/unsure/questionable

2.	Walking:	steady/unsteady/questionable
3.	Speech:	clear/slurred/questionable
4.	Attitude:	cooperative/uncooperative/questionable
5.	Eyes:	clear/bloodshot/questionable
6.	Odor of alcohol:	none/strong/questionable

It is required that the observations of these objective facts by a supervisory Employee be documented in a form signed by the supervisor. In addition, there should be a place on the form for the supervisor to document other relevant facts, such as admissions or explanations by the Employee concerning his/her condition.

Reasonable suspicion shall be based on information of objective facts obtained by the Town and the rational inference(s) which may be drawn from those facts.

The credibility of sources of information whether by tip or informant, the reliability of the facts of information, the degree of corroboration, the results of Town inquiry and/or other reasonable factors shall be weighed in determining the presence or absence of reasonable suspicion.

The following are representative but not all-inclusive examples of such circumstances:

- 1. An Employee deemed impaired or incapable of performing assigned duties.
- 2. An Employee experiencing excessive vehicle or equipment accidents.
- 3. An Employee exhibiting behavior inconsistent with previous performance.
- 4. An Employee who exhibits irritability, mood swings, nervousness, hyperactivity or hallucinations.
- 5. An Employee who is subject to substantiated allegations of use, possession or sale of drugs and has not agreed to participate in a rehabilitation program.

If the Review Committee concludes that further drug screening by means of urinalysis is warranted, such testing shall be conducted immediately or within three (3) months on a random basis as determined by the Town in the Town's sole discretion and on Town time. If these procedures are not followed, Employees may refuse to submit to the test without being disciplined. Alcohol testing shall be performed without Committee review based upon reasonable suspicion as hereinbefore provided.

If drug testing is warranted, an Employee may voluntarily participate in a rehabilitation program as a substitute for the said permitted three (3) months random testing. Said participation is subject to the requirements and obligations of the rehabilitation program as hereinafter provided.

Except as to a grievance that the Review Committee has not followed the procedure outlined in this Article, the decision of the Review Committee to require alcohol and drug testing shall be final and binding and not subject to the Grievance and Arbitration Procedure. The test sample taken from the Employee shall be secured by the Town physician, the Nurse Practitioner or a testing laboratory designated by the Town and the Union. Failure to provide the test sample as directed will result in disciplinary action.

In the event that the test proves negative, the Employee will be paid doubletime for all time used in this process.

Termination of employment is appropriate where an Employee has been offered the rehabilitation options set forth herein and has thereafter failed a test lawfully required; or where the Employee operated a vehicle under the influence; or where the Employee fails to be tested within the established time limit or otherwise interferes with the testing process. In the absence of such circumstances, the following procedure is to be offered to the Employee.

Rehabilitation programs shall be mandatory for Employees with confirmed positive results or for any Employee admitting drug usage. Available sick leave may be utilized to accommodate participation in an approved rehabilitation program.

It is the intention of this Article that an Employee who is found to test positive on the drug screening shall be treated within the Employer/Employee relationship. It is incumbent upon the Employee to submit a proposal to the Town to be reviewed by the physician designated by the Town for approval. It is the intention that such proposal includes a drug rehabilitation clinic, whether on an out-patient or in-patient basis. The Employee may utilize sick days for such in-patient programs. Leaves of absence without pay for such reasonable periods will be allowed. The Employee shall be expected to comply with all the requirements and regulations of the substance abuse rehabilitation clinic and the failure to abide by all such conditions and requirements shall be a basis for termination of employment.

The Employee agrees to submit to random urinalysis testing at the discretion of the Town for a period of one (1) year after returning to work after commencing said program. If any test during such time yields a positive result, the Employee shall be immediately subject to disciplinary action which may be termination of employment.

It is agreed that the Parties will make every effort to protect privacy and confidentiality. The Parties will develop a specific plan to protect privacy.

ARTICLE 33 DURATION

Subject to an appropriation by the Town meeting, as provided for in Section 7(b) in Chapter 150E of the Massachusetts General Laws, the provisions of this Agreement shall take effect July 1, 2022 and shall continue in full force and effect until and including June 30, 2025. The Employer and the Union agree to commence negotiations not later than February 1, 2025 for a new or amended Agreement to supersede or take the place of this Agreement. If negotiations for a successor Agreement are not completed by June 30, 2025, the provisions of this Agreement will remain in full force and effect until said successor Agreement is executed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Town of Montague has caused this Agreement to be executed in its behalf by the Selectboard, and by the duly designated Chief of its Police Department, both duly authorized, and the New England Police Benevolent Association, Inc. has caused this Agreement to be executed in its behalf by the President of its Local Union No. 184, duly authorized at Montague, Massachusetts, on the _____ day of ______, 2023.

TOWN OF MONTAGUE:

NEW ENGLAND POLICE BENEVOLENT ASSOCIATION, INC.:

 _ By
_By
Member
_By
Member
_By
Chief of Police

APPENDIX "A" COMPENSATION

SECTION ONE:

Effective July 1, 2022 (3.0% increase):

Grade:	1	2	3	4
Sergeant:				
	32.47	33.75	35.09	36.49
Staff Sergeant:				
	36.03	37.48	38.98	40.53

Effective July 1, 2023 (2.5% increase):

Grade:	1	2	3	4
Sergeant:	33.28	34.59	35.97	37.40
Staff Sergeant:	36.93	38.42	39.95	41.54

Effective July 1, 2024 (2.5% Increase):

Grade:	1	2	3	4
Sergeant:	34.11	35.45	36.87	38.34
Staff Sergeant:	37.85	39.38	40.95	42.58

Effective July 1, 2018, this scale reflects an additional hazardous duty stipend of 0.5% added to the regular base rate of pay on the schedule for all unit members. This rate shall also be included in the base rate for overtime calculation purposes. The purpose of this stipend is to reimburse unit members for the evolving hazardous working conditions inherent in their job, which may change over time, including, but not limited to, responding to medical emergencies that may require the use of CPR, defibrillation (including with AEDs) or the administration of medication or medical procedures such as the administration of NARCAN and/or EpiPens or exposure to hazardous substances.

SECTION TWO:

Wage/salary schedule and step increases, shall go into effect on July 1 or such other date as established by this Agreement. Newly hired and transferred/promoted employees must be working for the Town in their new grade/step for a period of 3 months prior to receiving a negotiated step increase for their new grade/position or else they are not entitled to any such increases until the effective date of step increases in the following fiscal year.

SECTION THREE:

A shift differential will be paid as follows:

3:00 p.m 11:00 p.m.	\$1.00 per hour
11:00 p.m 7:00 a.m.	\$1.25 per hour

SECTION FOUR:

When unit members are promoted/assigned to a new position that results in a move to another pay scale in the labor agreement, the unit member will be placed on the Step on the new scale that allows for a ninety-five cent (95¢) per hour increase (or yearly equivalent if not an hourly position).

SECTION FIVE:

Sergeants who are assigned to the position and perform the functions of on-call detective shall receive an annual stipend in the amount of \$1,500.00. This amount shall be pro-rated for sergeants assigned to on-call duty for only a portion of the fiscal year.

Avenue A Streetscape Improvements Phase III Turners Falls, MA CHANGE ORDER SUMMARY 3/17/2023

Overall Contract Amount:	\$332,990
Amount paid to date:	\$287,271
Percent complete:	86%

CO #		Items	Subtotal	Notes
Α	1.)	160SF of concrete sidewalk	\$2,560	\$16/SF
Cost add for 160 SF of	2.)	Change from 1" SCH40 PVC to 3" SCH40 PVC Conduit		
sidewalk repair installed		(~10' in length)	\$550	
			\$3,110	
В		Paver material, delivery & handling/blending	\$16,200	
Add costReplace exsting		Labor	\$17,200	
Brick Area with new Brick	3.)	gravel importing & handling, concrete work, asphalt,		
Paving to match other		karnak, polymeric sand, & misc.	\$8,855	
brick assemblies (Area C on	4.)	Remobilization	\$3,200	
sheet LC-2.2) (Brick paving	5.)	OH & profit	\$4,585	
detail 1 on LC4.1)	6.)	Credit for loam & seed in Add Alt #1	(\$4,800)	
	7.)	Change SCH40 PVC conduit to HPDE conduit for		Town may wish to retain remainder of
		horizontal drilling between light posts and meter		HDPE conduit for future projects. Only
			\$4,400	1/3 of this cost is needed
			\$49,640	
[
с	1.)	Replace existing sidewalk with new concrete sidewalk		
		(~600 SF)	\$13,800	\$23/SF
Add cost for Trench in	2.)	No cost difference between trenching & drilling	\$0	
Conduit rather than				
horizontal Drill, replace				
sidewalk above the trench				
			\$13,800	
_				
D		Cabinet purchase	\$4,395	
		Meter, panel, disconnect, fuses		Included in original installation?
assembly with a shorter		Labor/ Upfit in shop for installation onsite		Included in original installation?
lead time		Fuel surcharge for pickup/delivery to & from shop	\$350	Included in original installation?
	5.)	10% OH & Profit	\$730.00	
	6.)	Credit for Meter Pedestal	(\$980)	
			\$7,048	

TOTAL

\$73,598

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING TOWN OF MONTAGUE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS MAY 6, 2023

Franklin, ss.

To either of the Constables of the Town of Montague in the County of Franklin:

GREETING:

In the name of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, you are hereby directed to notify and warn the Inhabitants of the Town of Montague qualified to vote in Town affairs to meet in the Turners Falls High School Theater, 222 Turnpike Road, Turners Falls, Massachusetts, on Saturday, May 6, 2023, at 8:30 A.M. and to act on the following articles and any motions which may be presented.

ARTICLE 1: To see if the Town will vote to receive and act upon the reports of the Officers of the Town and to receive the report of any committees and act thereon.

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 2: To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Selectboard, or other Town departments with the approval of the Selectboard, to apply for and accept grants from the Federal Government, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, or any other source, and to expend the same for purposes received without further appropriation, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 3: To see if the Town will vote to amend the Classification Plan to add the position of Collection System Lead Operator at Grade E within the UE union, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 4: To see if the Town will vote to amend the Classification Plan to add the position of Town Clerk Administrative Assistant at Grade B within the NAGE union, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 5: To see if the Town will vote to fix the salaries of all elected officials as required by law for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2023, as set forth in Schedule I, Elected Officials, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 1 of 12

SCHEDULE I Elected Officials

TITLE	FY23 <u>BUDGET</u>	FY24 <u>REQUEST</u>	FY24 <u>RECOMMEND</u>
MODERATOR	370	500	500
SELECTBOARD			
Chairman	2,355	2,355	2,355
Second/Third Members	2,140	2,140	2,140
BOARD OF ASSESSOR			
Chairman	1,765	1,765	1,765
Second/Third Members	1,605	1,605	1,605
TREASURER/COLLECTOR *G-8 **G-9	75,009*	78,423**	78,423
TOWN CLERK G-10	78,423	80,384	80,384
BOARD OF REGISTRARS			
Town Clerk	840	900	900
TREE WARDEN	1,575	1,575	1,575
BOARD OF HEALTH			
Chairman	1,765	1,765	1,765
Second/Third Members	1,605	1,605	1,605

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 6: To see if the Town will vote to fix the salaries of all appointed officials as required by law for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2023, as set forth in Schedule II, Appointed Officials, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Selectboard Request)

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 2 of 12

SCHEDULE II Appointed Officials

<u>TITLE</u> <u>ANNUAL STIPENDS</u>	FY23 <u>BUDGET</u>	FY24 <u>REQUEST</u>	FY24 <u>RECOMMEND</u>
BOARD OF REGISTRARS (3)	525	625	625
EMERGENCY MGMT DIRECTOR	5,765	5,765	5,765
ANIMAL INSPECTOR	1,575	1,575	1,575
BARN INSPECTOR	1,050	1,050	1,050
IT COORDINATOR	2,100	2,100	2,100
POLICE IT ADMINISTRATOR	3,000	3,000	3,000
FOREST WARDEN	1,710	1,710	1,710
HEARING OFFICER		2,500	2,500
FARMERS MARKET MANAGER		4,000	4,000
RATES PER INSPECTION ASST. BUILDING INSPECTOR	35.00	35.00	35.00
GAS INSPECTOR	35.00	35.00	35.00
PLUMBING INSPECTOR	35.00	35.00	35.00
ELECTRICAL INSPECTOR	35.00	35.00	35.00
HOURLY RATES	<u>Ranges/hr.</u>	Ranges,	/hr. <u>Ranges/hr.</u>
EXTRA CLERICAL	14.25-16.00		
	14.25-17.00		
SUMMER HIGHWAY SNOW PLOW DRIVERS	14.25-16.00 15.00-25.00		
PART TIME POLICE OFFICERS	25.00-25.00		
PART TIME DISPATCHERS	22.00-28.00		
PARKS & RECREATION	14.25-21.50		
AIRPORT INTERN	14.25-16.00		

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 3 of 12

SCHEDULE II Appointed Officials

NON-UNION EMPLOYEES NOT SHOWN ABOVE

	<u>Grade</u>	ade Range FY2023		<u>Range</u>	FY2024
<u>SALARIED</u>		Start	End	Start	End
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR	J	98,484	121,203	100,946	124,233
ASSISTANT TOWN ADMIN	Ι	89,532	110,185	91,770	112,940
TOWN ACCOUNTANT	G	64,035	78,423	65 <i>,</i> 636	80,384
CHIEF OF POLICE	I	89,532	110,185	91,770	112,940
DPW SUPERINTENDENT	Н	81,393	100,168	83,428	102,672
DIRECTOR OF HEALTH	G	64,035	78,423	65,636	80,384
LIBRARY DIRECTOR	G	64,035	78,423	65,636	80,384
CWF SUPERINTENDENT	Н	81,393	100,168	83,428	102,672
HOURLY					
EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT	Е	23.80	29.29	24.40	30.02
POLICE LIEUTENANT	G+8.5%	38.98	43.25	40.00	44.50
POLICE CUSTODIAN	А	15.95	19.63	16.35	20.12

ARTICLE 7: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$11,961,596, or any other amount, for the maintenance of the several departments of the Town, said sum to be allocated in accordance with Schedule III, Budget, and for any other necessary charges, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

Schedule III Town Operating Budget

				SELECTBOARD
				FIN COMM
DEPT	-	BUDGET	REQUEST	RECOMMEND
NO.		FY23	FY24	FY24
	GENERAL GOVERNMENT			
113	TOWN MEETING	2,390	2,980	2,980
122	SELECTBOARD	313,510	329,781	329,781
131	FINANCE COMMITTEE	2,000	2,000	2,000
132	RESERVE FUND	50,000	50,000	50,000
135	TOWN ACCOUNTANT	90,884	89,500	89 <i>,</i> 500
141	ASSESSORS	190,623	189,801	189,801
145	TREASURER/COLLECTOR	220,713	230,748	230,748
151	TOWN COUNSEL	75,000	80,000	80,000
	INFORMATION			
155	TECHNOLOGY	79,000	80,500	80,500

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 4 of 12

Schedule III Town Operating Budget

		Town Operating Budge	ΞL	
				SELECTBOARD
				FIN COMM
DEPT	Ē	BUDGET	REQUEST	RECOMMEND
NO.		FY23	FY24	FY24
159	SHARED COSTS	78,079	85,907	85,907
161	TOWN CLERK	195,844	243,041	243,041
175	PLANNING	129,007	134,429	134,429
	ZONING BOARD OF			
176	APPEALS	700	700	700
190	PUBLIC BLDG UTILITIES	130,782	155,932	155,932
197	FARMERS MARKET	-	5,000	5,000
	TOTAL GENERAL GOVT	1,558,532	1,680,319	1,680,319
	PUBLIC SAFETY			
211	POLICE	1,878,434	1,970,054	1,970,054
211	POLICE CRUISER	54,000	68,100	68,100
212	DISPATCH	377,862	395 <i>,</i> 588	395,588
241	BUILDING INSPECTOR	140,666	148,621	148,621
244	SEALER OF WEIGHTS	7,182	7,182	7,182
	EMERGENCY			
291	MANAGEMENT	6,265	6,265	6,265
292	ANIMAL CONTROL	21,765	23,112	23,112
294	FOREST WARDEN	1,710	1,710	1,710
299	TREE WARDEN	30,285	30,285	30,285
	TOTAL PUBLIC SAFETY	2,518,169	2,650,917	2,650,917
	PUBLIC WORKS			
420	DEPT OF PUBLIC WORKS	1,571,829	1,746,506	1,746,506
423	SNOW & ICE	281,050	311,250	311,250
433	SOLID WASTE	656,338	679,221	679,221
480	CHARGING STATIONS	6,000	7,380	7,380
491	CEMETERIES	13,440	30,150	30,150
	TOTAL PUBLIC WORKS	2,528,657	2,774,507	2,774,507
	HUMAN SERVICES			
511	BOARD OF HEALTH	165,193	175,444	175,444
541	COUNCIL ON AGING	56,594	58,593	58,593
543	VETERANS' SERVICES	76,500	76,500	76,500
	TOTAL HUMAN SERVICES	· · · · · ·	310,537	310,537
			0_0,00,	520,007

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 5 of 12

Schedule III Town Operating Budget

				SELECTBOARD FIN COMM
DEPT	-	BUDGET	REQUEST	RECOMMEND
NO.		FY23	FY24	FY24
	CULTURE & RECREATION			
610	LIBRARIES	465,607	503 <i>,</i> 336	503,336
630	PARKS & RECREATION	153,157	160,703	160,703
691	HISTORICAL COMMISSION	500	500	500
693	WAR MEMORIALS	1,400	1,600	1,600
	TOTAL			
	CULTURE/RECREATION	620,664	666,139	666,139
	DEBT SERVICE			
700	DEBT SERVICE	1,162,190	1,154,319	1,154,319
	INTERGOVERNMENTAL			
840	INTERGOVERNMENTAL	110,647	113,924	113,924
	MISCELLANEOUS			
910	EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	2,391,280	2,490,334	2,490,334
946	GENERAL INSURANCE	119,600	120,600	120,600
	TOTAL MISCELLANEOUS	2,510,880	2,610,934	2,610,934
	TOTAL TOWN BUDGET	11,308,026	11,961,596	11,961,596

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 8: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$3,006,124, or any other amount, for the purpose of operating the Clean Water Facility and associated pumping stations, said sum to be allocated in accordance with Schedule IV, CWF Budget, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 6 of 12

		Schedule IV CWF Budget		
				SELECTBOARD
				FIN COMM
DEP	Г	BUDGET	REQUEST	RECOMMEND
NO.		FY23	FY24	FY24
	CLEAN WATER FACILITY			
440	Wages & Expenses	1,962,430	2,015,729	2,015,729
440	Capital Outlay		58,500	58 <i>,</i> 500
700	Debt Service	505,270	483,614	483,614
910	Employee Benefits	359,152	363,631	363,631
	SUBTOTAL CWF	2,826,852	2,921,474	2,921,474
449	DPW SUBSIDIARY			
	Wages & Expenses	42,800	84,650	84,650
	Capital Outlay	8,000	_	-
	SUBTOTAL DPW			
	SUBSIDIARY	50,800	84 <i>,</i> 650	84,650
	TOTAL CWF	2,877,652	3,006,124	3,006,124

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 9: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$426,965, or any other amount, for the purpose of operating the Turners Falls Airport, said sum to be allocated in accordance with Schedule V, Airport Budget, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

		Schedule V Airport Budget		
				SELECTBOARD
				FIN COMM
DEPT		BUDGET	REQUEST	RECOMMEND
NO.		FY23	FY24	FY24
	AIRPORT			
482	Wages & Expenses	181,794	284,915	274,915
482	Capital Outlay/Local Share			10,000
700	Debt Service	101,120	101,535	101,535
910	Employee Benefits	33,101	40,515	40,515
	TOTAL AIRPORT	316,015	426,965	426,965

(Airport Commission Request)

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 7 of 12 **ARTICLE 10:** To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$53,250, or any other amount, for the purpose of funding the operations and maintenance of the Colle Building, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 11: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$1,053,018, or any other amount, for the purpose of paying the Franklin County Technical School District for Montague's share of the assessment for the yearly operation of the Franklin County Technical School, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Franklin County Technical School Request)

ARTICLE 12: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$11,809,191, or any other amount, for the purpose of paying the Gill-Montague Regional School District for Montague's share of the assessment for the yearly operation of the Gill-Montague Regional Schools, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Gill-Montague Regional School District Request)

ARTICLE 13: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$20,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of repairing the roof of the Sheffield gym/auditorium complex, including all incidental and related costs, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Gill-Montague Regional School District Request)

ARTICLE 14: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$20,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of purchasing and installing a security door between the Sheffield Elementary School and the Administration Building, including all incidental and related costs, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Gill-Montague Regional School District Request)

ARTICLE 15: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$23,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of providing tuition and transportation for a Montague resident attending Smith Vocational School, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Town Accountant Request)

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 8 of 12 **ARTICLE 16**: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$25,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of purchasing and equipping a rough terrain vehicle with plow and sander for the Clean Water Facility, including all incidental and related costs, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Clean Water Facility Request)

ARTICLE 17: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$113,500, or any other amount, for the purpose of purchasing and installing a new boiler at the Clean Water Facility's Operations Building, including all incidental and related costs, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Clean Water Facility Request)

ARTICLE 18: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$264,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of upgrading the Clean Water Facility's Septage Receiving Station, including all incidental and related costs, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Clean Water Facility Request)

ARTICLE 19: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$70,592, or any other amount, for the purpose of purchasing, equipping, and making major repairs to DPW vehicles and equipment, including all incidental and related costs, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Department of Public Works Request)

ARTICLE 20: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$100,000, or any other amount for the purpose of repairing the 11th Street Bridge, including all incidental and related costs, or to pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 21: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$50,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of demolishing the 2,200 square foot cinder block building at 38 Avenue A, including any and all incidental and related costs, or to pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Economic Development & Industrial Corporation Request)

ARTICLE 22: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$14,000, or any other amount, for the purpose

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 9 of 12 of replacing windows and the back door at the Millers Falls Branch Library, including any and all incidental and related costs, or to pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Libraries Request)

ARTICLE 23: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$12,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of purchasing and installing a well and water pump for the Unity Park Community Garden, including any and all incidental and related costs, or to pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Parks and Recreation Request)

ARTICLE 24: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$12,500, or any other amount, for the purpose of crack sealing, line painting, and purchasing and installing concrete parking stops/blocks at the Unity Park Parking Lots, including any and all incidental and related costs, or to pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Parks and Recreation Request)

ARTICLE 25: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$25,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of purchasing fireproof, locking cabinets, including any and all incidental and related costs, or to pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Town Clerk Request)

ARTICLE 26: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$25,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of replacing or repairing carpet and other flooring in Montague Town Hall, including any and all incidental and related costs, or to pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 27: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$11,585, or any other amount, for the purpose of adding to Article #18B of the May 22, 2021, Annual Town Meeting, which funds Unexpected Engineering Expenses, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Selectboard Request)

ARTICLE 28: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$13,100, or any other amount, for the purpose

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 10 of 12 of providing the town match for an \$80,000 Action Grant from the Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness program to be used to update the Town's Comprehensive Plan, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Town Planner Request)

ARTICLE 29: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$10,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of supplementing the Henry Waidlich Conservation Trust Fund, or pass any vote or votes in relation thereto.

(Conservation Commission Request)

ARTICLE 30: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the following sums, or any other amount, for the purpose of increasing the special purpose funds set forth below, or pass any vote or votes in relating thereto.

Fund	Amount (\$)
Town General Stabilization Fund	37,388
Town Capital Stabilization Fund	134,891
GMRSD Stabilization Fund	41,339
FCTS Stabilization Fund	21,940
OPEB Trust Fund	50,000
Total:	285,558

(Finance Committee Request)

ARTICLE 31: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$250,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of supplementing the OPEB Trust Fund, or pass any vote or votes in relating thereto.

(Finance Committee Request)

ARTICLE 32: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, borrow, or otherwise provide the sum of \$500,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of supplementing the OPEB Trust Fund, and the sum of \$1,500,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of supplementing the Town Capital Stabilization Fund, or pass any vote or votes in relating thereto.

(Finance Committee Request)

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 11 of 12 And you are directed to serve this warrant by posting attested copies thereof in some conspicuous place in each of the Post Offices, Libraries, Website, and Town Hall of the Town, at least fourteen days before said meeting.

Hereof fail not and make due return of this document with your doings thereon to the Town Clerk fourteen days before said meeting.

Given under our hands this <u>11th</u> day of April in the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and Twenty-Three.

Matthew Lord

Christopher M. Boutwell, Sr.

Richard Kuklewicz, Chairman Selectboard, Town of Montague

Franklin, ss Montague, MA April ____, 2023

Pursuant to the within warrant, I have warned the Inhabitants of the Town of Montague by posting attested copies of the same in a conspicuous place in each of the Post Offices, Libraries, and the Town Hall of the Town of Montague at least seven days before said meeting as within directed.

Constable of Montague

Annual Town Meeting Warrant May 6, 2023 Page 12 of 12

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING TOWN OF MONTAGUE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS MAY 6, 2023

MOTIONS

ARTICLE 1: MOVED: That the Town vote to receive and act upon the reports of the Officers of the Town and to receive the report of any committees and act thereon.

ARTICLE 2: MOVED: That the Town vote to authorize the Selectboard, or other Town departments with the approval of the Selectboard, to apply for and accept grants from the Federal Government, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, or any other source, and to expend the same for purposes received without further appropriation.

ARTICLE 3: MOVED: That the Town vote to amend the Classification Plan to add the position of Collection System Lead Operator at Grade E within the UE union.

ARTICLE 4: MOVED: That the Town vote to amend the Classification Plan to add the position of Town Clerk Administrative Assistant at Grade B within the NAGE union.

ARTICLE 5: MOVED: That the Town vote to fix the salaries of all elected officials as required by law for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2023, as set forth in Schedule I, Elected Officials.

	SCHEDULE I Elected Officials		
TITLE	FY23 <u>BUDGET</u>	FY24 <u>REQUEST</u>	FY24 <u>RECOMMEND</u>
MODERATOR	370	500	500
SELECTBOARD Chairman Second/Third Members	2,355 2,140	2,355 2,140	2,355 2,140
BOARD OF ASSESSOR Chairman Second/Third Members	1,765 1,605	1,765 1,605	1,765 1,605

Annual Town Meeting Motions May 6, 2023 Page 1 of 9

SCHEDULE I Elected Officials

TITLE	FY23 <u>BUDGET</u>	FY24 <u>REQUEST</u>	FY24 <u>RECOMMEND</u>
TOWN CLERK G-10	78,423	80,384	80,384
BOARD OF REGISTRARS Town Clerk	840	900	900
TREE WARDEN	1,575	1,575	1,575
BOARD OF HEALTH Chairman	1,765	1,765	1,765
Second/Third Members	1,605	1,605	1,605

ARTICLE 6: MOVED: That the Town vote to fix the salaries of all appointed officials as required by law for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2023, as set forth in Schedule II, Appointed Officials.

SCHEDULE II Appointed Officials

<u>TITLE</u> <u>ANNUAL STIPENDS</u>	FY23 <u>BUDGET</u>	FY24 <u>REQUEST</u>	FY24 <u>RECOMMEND</u>
BOARD OF REGISTRARS (3)	525	625	625
EMERGENCY MGMT DIRECTOR	5,765	5,765	5,765
ANIMAL INSPECTOR	1,575	1,575	1,575
BARN INSPECTOR	1,050	1,050	1,050
IT COORDINATOR	2,100	2,100	2,100
POLICE IT ADMINISTRATOR	3,000	3,000	3,000
FOREST WARDEN	1,710	1,710	1,710
HEARING OFFICER		2,500	2,500

Annual Town Meeting Motions May 6, 2023 Page 2 of 9

SCHEDULE II Appointed Officials

<u>TITLE</u> <u>ANNUAL STIPENDS</u>	FY23 <u>BUDGET</u>	FY24 <u>REQUEST</u>	FY24 <u>RECOMMEND</u>
FARMERS MARKET MANAGER		4,000	4,000
RATES PER INSPECTION ASST. BUILDING INSPECTOR	35.00	35.00	35.00
GAS INSPECTOR	35.00	35.00	35.00
PLUMBING INSPECTOR	35.00	35.00	35.00
ELECTRICAL INSPECTOR	35.00	35.00	35.00
HOURLY RATES	<u>Ranges/hr.</u>	Ranges/	/hr. Ranges/hr.
EXTRA CLERICAL	14.25-16.00	15.00-1	6.75 15.00-16.75
ELECTION WORKERS	14.25-17.00	15.00-1	7.75 15.00-17.75
SUMMER HIGHWAY	14.25-16.00	15.00-1	6.75 15.00-16.75
SNOW PLOW DRIVERS	15.00-25.00	15.00-2	5.00 15.00-25.00
PART TIME POLICE OFFICERS	25.00-28.00	25.00-2	8.00 25.00-28.00
PART TIME DISPATCHERS	22.00-25.00	22.00-2	5.00 22.00-25.00
PARKS & RECREATION	14.25-21.50	15.00-2	2.25 15.00-22.25
AIRPORT INTERN	14.25-16.00	15.00-1	6.75 15.00-16.75

NON-UNION EMPLOYEES NOT SHOWN ABOVE

	<u>Grade</u>	Range	e FY2023	<u>Range</u>	FY2024
<u>SALARIED</u>		Start	End	Start	End
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR	J	98,484	121,203	100,946	124,233
ASSISTANT TOWN ADMIN	Ι	89,532	110,185	91,770	112,940
TOWN ACCOUNTANT	G	64 <i>,</i> 035	78,423	65,636	80,384
CHIEF OF POLICE	I	89,532	110,185	91,770	112,940
DPW SUPERINTENDENT	Н	81,393	100,168	83,428	102,672
DIRECTOR OF HEALTH	G	64,035	78,423	65 <i>,</i> 636	80,384
LIBRARY DIRECTOR	G	64,035	78,423	65 <i>,</i> 636	80,384
CWF SUPERINTENDENT	Н	81,393	100,168	83,428	102,672
HOURLY					
EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT	Е	23.80	29.29	24.40	30.02
POLICE LIEUTENANT	G+8.5%	38.98	43.25	40.00	44.50
POLICE CUSTODIAN	А	15.95	19.63	16.35	20.12

Annual Town Meeting Motions May 6, 2023 Page 3 of 9 **ARTICLE 7: MOVED:** That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$11,961,596 for the maintenance of the several departments of the Town, said sum to be allocated in accordance with Schedule III, Budget, with \$6.80 to be raised from the Transportation Infrastructure Fund and \$11,961,589.20 to be raised from Taxation.

Schedule III

Schedule III				
Town Operating Budget			el	
				SELECTBOARD
	-	DUDCET	DEQUECT	FIN COMM
DEPT		BUDGET	REQUEST	RECOMMEND
NO.		FY23	FY24	FY24
	GENERAL GOVERNMENT	2 2 2 2		
113	TOWN MEETING	2,390	2,980	2,980
122	SELECTBOARD	313,510	329,781	329,781
131	FINANCE COMMITTEE	2,000	2,000	2,000
132	RESERVE FUND	50,000	50,000	50,000
135	TOWN ACCOUNTANT	90,884	89,500	89,500
141	ASSESSORS	190,623	189,801	189,801
145	TREASURER/COLLECTOR	220,713	230,748	230,748
151	TOWN COUNSEL	75,000	80,000	80,000
	INFORMATION			
155	TECHNOLOGY	79,000	80,500	80,500
159	SHARED COSTS	78,079	85 <i>,</i> 907	85 <i>,</i> 907
161	TOWN CLERK	195,844	243,041	243,041
175	PLANNING	129,007	134,429	134,429
	ZONING BOARD OF			
176	APPEALS	700	700	700
190	PUBLIC BLDG UTILITIES	130,782	155,932	155,932
197	FARMERS MARKET	-	5,000	5,000
	TOTAL GENERAL GOVT	1,558,532	1,680,319	1,680,319
	PUBLIC SAFETY			
211	POLICE	1,878,434	1,970,054	1,970,054
211	POLICE CRUISER	54,000	68,100	68,100
212	DISPATCH	377,862	395,588	395,588
241	BUILDING INSPECTOR	140,666	148,621	148,621
244	SEALER OF WEIGHTS	7,182	7,182	7,182
	EMERGENCY	.,		.,
291	MANAGEMENT	6,265	6,265	6,265
292	ANIMAL CONTROL	21,765	23,112	23,112
294	FOREST WARDEN	1,710	1,710	1,710
299	TREE WARDEN	30,285	30,285	30,285
255	TOTAL PUBLIC SAFETY	2,518,169	2,650,917	2,650,917
		2,310,103	2,030,917	2,030,317

Annual Town Meeting Motions May 6, 2023 Page 4 of 9

Schedule III Town Operating Budget

	10	will Operating buug	jet	
				SELECTBOARD
				FIN COMM
DEPT	ī	BUDGET	REQUEST	RECOMMEND
NO.		FY23	FY24	FY24
	PUBLIC WORKS			
420	DEPT OF PUBLIC WORKS	1,571,829	1,746,506	1,746,506
423	SNOW & ICE	281,050	311,250	311,250
433	SOLID WASTE	656,338	679,221	679,221
480	CHARGING STATIONS	6,000	7,380	7,380
491	CEMETERIES	13,440	30,150	30,150
	TOTAL PUBLIC WORKS	2,528,657	2,774,507	2,774,507
	HUMAN SERVICES			
511	BOARD OF HEALTH	165,193	175,444	175,444
541	COUNCIL ON AGING	56 <i>,</i> 594	58,593	58,593
543	VETERANS' SERVICES	76,500	76,500	76,500
	TOTAL HUMAN SERVICES	298,287	310,537	310,537
	CULTURE & RECREATION			
610	LIBRARIES	465,607	503,336	503,336
630	PARKS & RECREATION	153,157	160,703	160,703
691	HISTORICAL COMMISSION	500	500	500
693	WAR MEMORIALS	1,400	1,600	1,600
	TOTAL			·
	CULTURE/RECREATION	620,664	666,139	666,139
	DEBT SERVICE			
700	DEBT SERVICE	1,162,190	1,154,319	1,154,319
	INTERGOVERNMENTAL			
840	INTERGOVERNMENTAL	110,647	113,924	113,924
		,		
	MISCELLANEOUS			
910	EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	2,391,280	2,490,334	2,490,334
946	GENERAL INSURANCE	119,600	120,600	120,600
	TOTAL MISCELLANEOUS	2,510,880	2,610,934	2,610,934
		-	-	
	TOTAL TOWN BUDGET	11,308,026	11,961,596	11,961,596

Annual Town Meeting Motions May 6, 2023 Page 5 of 9 **ARTICLE 8: MOVED:** That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$3,006,124 for the purpose of operating the Clean Water Facility and associated pumping stations, said sum to be allocated in accordance with Schedule IV, CWF Budget, with \$286,900 to be raised from Taxation and \$2,719,224 to be raised from Sewer Revenue.

		Schedule IV CWF Budget		
				SELECTBOARD
				FIN COMM
DEPT	-	BUDGET	REQUEST	RECOMMEND
NO.		FY23	FY24	FY24
	CLEAN WATER FACILITY			
440	Wages & Expenses	1,962,430	2,015,729	2,015,729
440	Capital Outlay		58 <i>,</i> 500	58,500
700	Debt Service	505,270	483,614	483,614
910	Employee Benefits	359,152	363,631	363,631
	SUBTOTAL CWF	2,826,852	2,921,474	2,921,474
449	DPW SUBSIDIARY			
	Wages & Expenses	42,800	84,650	84,650
	Capital Outlay	8,000	-	-
	SUBTOTAL DPW			
	SUBSIDIARY	50,800	84,650	84,650
	TOTAL CWF	2,877,652	3,006,124	3,006,124

ARTICLE 9: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$426,965 for the purpose of operating the Turners Falls Airport, said sum to be allocated in accordance with Schedule V, Airport Budget, to be raised from Airport Revenue.

	Schedule V Airport Budget		
			SELECTBOARD
			FIN COMM
DEPT	BUDGET	REQUEST	RECOMMEND
NO.	FY23	FY24	FY24
AIRPORT			
482 Wages & Expenses	181,794	284,915	274,915
482 Capital Outlay/Local Share			10,000
700 Debt Service	101,120	101,535	101,535
910 Employee Benefits	33,101	40,515	40,515
TOTAL AIRPORT	316,015	426,965	426,965

Annual Town Meeting Motions May 6, 2023 Page 6 of 9 **ARTICLE 10: MOVED:** That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$53,250 for the purpose of funding the operations and maintenance of the Colle Building, said sum to be raised from Colle Receipts Reserved for Appropriation.

ARTICLE 11: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$1,053,018 for the purpose of paying the Franklin County Technical School District for Montague's share of the assessment for the yearly operation of the Franklin County Technical School, said sum to be raised from Taxation.

ARTICLE 12: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$11,809,191 for the purpose of paying the Gill-Montague Regional School District for Montague's share of the assessment for the yearly operation of the Gill-Montague Regional Schools, said sum to be raised from Taxation.

ARTICLE 13: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$20,000 for the purpose of repairing the roof of the Sheffield gym/auditorium complex, including all incidental and related costs, said sum to be raised from Free Cash.

ARTICLE 14: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$20,000 for the purpose of purchasing and installing a security door between the Sheffield Elementary School and the Administration Building, including all incidental and related costs, said sum to be raised from Free Cash.

ARTICLE 15: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$23,000 for the purpose of providing tuition and transportation for a Montague resident attending Smith Vocational School, said sum to be raised from Taxation.

ARTICLE 16: **MOVED:** That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$25,000 for the purpose of purchasing and equipping a rough terrain vehicle with plow and sander for the Clean Water Facility, including all incidental and related costs, said sum to be raised from CWF Retained Earnings.

ARTICLE 17: **MOVED:** That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$113,500 for the purpose of purchasing and installing a new boiler at the Clean Water Facility's Operations Building, including all incidental and related costs, with \$63,364 to be raised from CWF Retained Earnings and \$50,136 to be raised from the CWF Capital Stabilization Fund.

ARTICLE 18: **MOVED:** That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$264,000 for the purpose of upgrading the Clean Water Facility's Septage Receiving Station, including all incidental and related costs, said sum to be raised from CWF Retained Earnings.

Annual Town Meeting Motions May 6, 2023 Page 7 of 9 **ARTICLE 19: MOVED:** That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$70,592 for the purpose of purchasing, equipping, and making major repairs to DPW vehicles and equipment, including all incidental and related costs, said sum to be raised from Taxation.

ARTICLE 20: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$100,000 for the purpose of repairing the 11th Street Bridge, including all incidental and related costs, sum to be raised from the Town Capital Stabilization Fund.

ARTICLE 21: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$50,000 for the purpose of demolishing the 2,200 square foot cinder block building at 38 Avenue A, including all incidental and related costs, with \$12,099 to be raised from the unexpended balance of Article 1 of the May 5, 2012 Special Town Meeting—which appropriated \$30,000 for the restoration of 38 Avenue A— and \$37,901 to be raised from Free Cash.

ARTICLE 22: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$14,000 for the purpose of replacing windows and the back door at the Millers Falls Branch Library, including any and all incidental and related costs, said sum to be raised from Free Cash.

ARTICLE 23: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$12,000 for the purpose of purchasing and installing a well and water pump for the Unity Park Community Garden, including any and all incidental and related costs, said sum to be raised from Free Cash.

ARTICLE 24: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$12,500 for the purpose of crack sealing, line painting, and purchasing and installing concrete parking stops/blocks at the Unity Park Parking Lots, including any and all incidental and related costs, said sum to be raised from Free Cash.

ARTICLE 25: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$25,000 for the purpose of purchasing fireproof, locking cabinets, including any and all incidental and related costs, said sum to be raised from Free Cash.

ARTICLE 26: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$25,000 for the purpose of replacing or repairing carpet and other flooring in Montague Town Hall, including any and all incidental and related costs, said sum to be raised from Free Cash.

ARTICLE 27: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$11,585 for the purpose of adding to Article #18B of the May 22, 2021, Annual Town Meeting, which funds Unexpected Engineering Expenses, said sum to be raised from Taxation.

ARTICLE 28: MOVED: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$13,100 for the for the purpose of providing the town match for an \$80,000 Action Grant from the Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness program to be used to update the Town's Comprehensive Plan, said sum to be raised from Free Cash.

Annual Town Meeting Motions May 6, 2023 Page 8 of 9 **ARTICLE 29: MOVED:** That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$10,000 for the purpose of supplementing the Henry Waidlich Conservation Trust Fund, said sum to be raised from Taxation.

ARTICLE 30: **MOVED**: That the Town vote to appropriate the following sums for the purpose of increasing the special purpose funds set forth below, said sum to be raised from Taxation.

Fund	Amount (\$)
Town General Stabilization Fund	37,388
Town Capital Stabilization Fund	134,891
GMRSD Stabilization Fund	41,339
FCTS Stabilization Fund	21,940
OPEB Trust Fund	50,000
Total:	285,558

ARTICLE 31: **MOVED**: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$250,000 for the purpose of supplementing the OPEB Trust Fund, said sum to be raised from Overlay Surplus.

ARTICLE 32: **MOVED**: That the Town vote to appropriate the sum of \$500,000 for the purpose of supplementing the OPEB Trust Fund, and the sum of \$1,500,000, or any other amount, for the purpose of supplementing the Town Capital Stabilization Fund, said sums to be raised from Free Cash.

Annual Town Meeting Motions May 6, 2023 Page 9 of 9

TO: Andrea Woods, CPO, FRCOG, 12 Olive St., # 2, Greenfield, MA 01301 email <u>bids@frcog.org</u>

We wish to participate in the following bids and contracts for FY2024 and agree to pay:

- Within Franklin County: \$165 per product bid
- Outside Franklin County: \$190 per product bid

for #2 Heating Oil, Gasoline or Diesel as checked below even if we reject the bid.

\square	#2 Heating Oil	\checkmark	Gasoline		Diesel
	You will have a choic	price.			

- IF WE CHOOSE TO UTILIZE THE BID(S) RECEIVED BY FRCOG, we will co-sign the resulting contracts with other FRCOG Participants and we have designated a Selectboard/Director/other Authorized Signer to sign on our behalf. FRCOG will act as Contract Administrator for the Collective Contract.
- IF WE CHOOSE A FIXED PRICE CONTRACT, we will provide the FRCOG with an award decision within 3 working days of the bid opening to lock in the price(s). You will be provided with the date of the bid openings with at least two weeks' notice in order to schedule meetings as needed.

Optional: Company we currently use / suggested vendor(s) to contact:

We have enclosed the requested information either on the spreadsheet or in an accompanying email.

Duly authorized signatories, as required by your town/entity:

Signature Required for Participation

Name & Title

EMAIL ADDRESS

Phone Number CORRESPONDENCE WILL PRIMARILY BE VIA EMAIL

PLEASE PROVIDE THE NAME OF THE PERSON BELOW WHO WILL CO-SIGN THE RESULTING CONTRACT WITH THE CHOSEN VENDOR SHOULD YOU CHOOSE TO PARTICIPATE. PLEASE MAKE SURE YOU INCLUDE THE EMAIL ADDRESS OF SOMEONE WHO WILL STILL BE AUTHORIZED ON JULY 1, 2023 TO SIGN (keeping in mind changing Board Chairs, Selectboard members, etc.) A Town Administrator/Coordinator is best if possible.

Contract Signatory Printed Name EMAIL ADDRESS COMMENTS: Valid Email Address as of July 1, 2023 Phone Number

This form and appropriate survey forms need to be returned by <u>APRIL 6, 2023 unless other</u> <u>arrangements have been made.</u>

	DIESEL FUEL							
Entities Make	Entities Make Changes Where Necessary		FY2023 GALLONS			FY2024 GALLONS		
Town/Entity ASHFIELD	Delivery Address 896 Cape St.	2,000 gallons	BALLONS B	gallons	2,000 gallons	GALLONS to	gallon	
BLANDFORD	114 Otis Stage Road, Route 23	1,000 gallons	6,500	gallons	1,000 gallons		gallon	
BUCKLAND	50 Conway Street	1,000 gallons	10,000	gallons	1,000 gallons		gallon	
CHARLEMONT	Town Garage, 12 Factory Road	1,000 gallons	8,500	gallons	1,000 gallons		gallon	
CHESTERFIELD	Highway Garage, Main Road	2,000 gallons	8,500	gallons	2,000 gallons		gallon	
COLRAIN	9 Jacksonville Road	2,000 gallons	10,000	gallons	2,000 gallons		gallon	
CUMMINGTON	Highway Garage, Fairgrounds Road	1,000 gallons	8,000	gallons	1,000 gallons		gallon	
DEERFIELD	Highway Garage, 9 Merrigan Way	2,000 gallons	10,000	gallons	2,000 gallons		gallon	
FRANKLIN CTY TEC	H 82 Industrial Blvd, Turners Falls	250 gallons	1,500	gallons	250 gallons		gallon	
GOSHEN	Highway Garage, Highland Road	1,000 gallons	8,500	gallons	1,000 gallons		gallon	
GRANVILLE	Highway Garage, Westfield Road	1,500 gallons	12,000	gallons	1,500 gallons		gallon	
HADLEY	230 South Middle Street	10,000 gallons	17,000	gallons	10,000 gallons		gallon	
HATFIELD	Highway Garage, Straits Road	2,000 gallons	10,000	gallons	2,000 gallons		gallon	
HEATH	123 Branch Hill Road	1,000 gallons	8,000	gallons	1,000 gallons		gallon	
HOLLAND	7 Sturbridge Rd	1,000 gallons	7,000	gallons	1,000 gallons		gallon	
HOLYOKE	Fire Dept, 24 Commercial St	10,000 gallons	75,000	gallons	10,000 gallons		gallon	
-EYDEN	Highway Garage	2,000 gallons	6,000	gallons	2,000 gallons		gallon	
MONTAGUE	11 Sandy Lane, Turners Falls	6,000 gallons	14,000	gallons	6,000 gallons	14,000	gallon	
NEW MARLBOROUG	SH 603 Mill River Southfield Rd, Mill Riv	1,000 gallons	15,000	gallons	1,000 gallons		gallon	
NORTHFIELD	Hwy Garage, 49 Caldwell Road Fi	1000 gallons	13,000	gallons	1000 gallons		gallon	

FY 23 GALLONS - PLEASE ENTER NUMBER OF GALLONS FOR FY2024 GASOLINE

Entity	Delivery Address	OCTANE					
MAKE CHANGES WHERE NEEDED		87 OR 89	TANK	SIZE	FY23 GALLONS BID	TANK SIZE	FY24 GALLONS TO BID
ASHFIELD	896 Cape St.	87		gallons			
BLANDFORD	114 Otis Stage Road, Route 23	87	1,000	gallons	2,000	1,000 gallo	าร
CHARLEMONT	12 Factory Rd.	87	1,000	gallons	5,000	1,000 gallo	าร
CHESTERFIELD	Highway Garage, Main Road	89	1,000	gallons	2,500	1,000 gallo	าร
CUMMINGTON	Highway Garage, Fairgrounds Road	87	1,000	gallons	3,200	1,000 gallo	าร
DEERFIELD	Hwy & Police Depts., 9 Merrigan Way, So Deerfield	87	2,000	gallons	4,600	2,000 gallo	าร
FRANKLIN CTY TECH SCHOOL	82 Industrial Blvd, Turners Falls, MA	87	3,000	gallons	8,000	3,000 gallo	ns
GOSHEN	Highway Garage, Highland Road	87	500	gallons	2,750	500 gallo	ns
GRANVILLE	Highway Garage, Westfield Road	89	500	gallons	8,000	500 gallo	ns
HADLEY	230 South Middle St.	89	10,000	gallons	25,000	10,000 gallo	ns
HATFIELD	Highway Garage, Straits Road	89	2,000	gallons	10,000	2,000 gallo	ns
HEATH	123 Branch Hill Rd	87	200	gallons	2,200	200 gallo	is
HOLLAND	7 Sturbridge Rd	87	5,000	gallons	10,000	5,000 gallor	IS
HOLYOKE	Fuel Depot, 24 Commercial St	87	20,000	gallons	135,000	20,000 gallor	IS
MONTAGUE	128 Turners Falls Rd, Turners Falls	87	6,000	gallons	14,000	6,000 gallor	14,000
PLAINFIELD	Highway Garage, 184 E. Main Street	89	500	gallons	4,200	500 gallor	IS
ROWE	6 Sibley Road	87	1,000	gallons	2,500	1,000 gallor	s
SANDISFIELD	5 Silverbrook Rd	87	500	gallons	3,000	500 gallor	s
SHUTESBURY	DPW, 53 Leverett Road	87	1,000	gallons	5,500	1,000 gallor	s
WENDELL	Hwy. Dept., 3 Jackie Lane	89	500	gallons	1,200	500 gallor	s

LAST YEARS' GALLONS AND PLEASE INSERT GALLONS FOR FY24

HEATING OIL									
	Burner Service REQUIRED	Winter Blend may be required	FY2023 GALLONS	FY 2024 GALLONS					
Town	Y or N	Y or N	As bid	TO BID FOR	FY24				
ASHFIELD	Υ	Ν	2,250 gallons		gallons				
BLANDFORD	Υ	Y	13,900 gallons		gallons				
CHARLEMONT	Y	Ν	1,600 gallons		gallons				
CHESTERFIELD	Y	Ν	8,100 gallons		gallons				
COLRAIN	Y	Ν	3,200 gallons		gallons				
COMMUNITY ACTION	N	Ν	21,800 gallons		gallons				
CUMMINGTON	N	Ν	9,400 gallons		gallons				
DEERFIELD	N	Ν	1,400 gallons		gallons				
GOSHEN	Y	Y	3,600 gallons		gallons				
GRANVILLE	Y	Y	14,600 gallons		gallons				
HADLEY	Y	Ν	2,000 gallons		gallons				
HATFIELD	N	Ν	4,500 gallons		gallons				
HEATH	N	Y	14,000 gallons		gallons				
HOLYOKE	N	Ν	5,500 gallons		gallons				
LEYDEN	Y	Y	2,900 gallons		gallons				
MONTAGUE	N	Ν	6,800 gallons	6,800	gallons				
NEW MARLBOROUGH	N	Ν	4,850 gallons		gallons				
NORTHFIELD	Ν	N	6,450 gallons		gallons				